Adobe Summit

LAB WORKBOOK

Lab 612: Become an Expert in Adobe Experience Platform Data Collection in 60 Minutes

tope Summit Adobe Summit Adobe Summit

Table of Contents

| Terminology | 3 |
|---|----|
| Reference Values for the Lab | |
| Part 1: Migrate Adobe Analytics to Adobe Experience Platform Web SDK | 4 |
| Exercise 1.1: Login to the Experience Cloud | 4 |
| Exercise 1.2: Configure the Web SDK in your Tags Property | 5 |
| Exercise 1.4: Create a Variable Data Element | 9 |
| Exercise 1.5: Migrate the Analytics Page View rule | 11 |
| Exercise 1.6 Add Adobe Analytics to your Datastream | |
| Part 2: Migrate Adobe Target to the Adobe Experience Platform Web SDK | 26 |
| Exercise 2.1: Add Adobe Target to your Datastream | |
| Exercise 2.2: Update the Web SDK to send requests to Target | |
| Exercise 2.3: Disable Tags Extensions and Publish a New Library | |
| Part 3: Map Incoming Data fields to XDM and enable an In-App Message | 38 |
| Exercise 3.1: Add a simple mapping | |
| Exercise 3.2: Use New Analytics Functions to extract an event from the Events string (Optional) | |
| Exercise 3.3: Configure your Datastream to Send Data to Platform | |
| Exercise 3.4: Update the Analytics Page View Rule to include In-app qualification | |
| Bonus Activity: Use Event Forwarding to send to 3 rd Party Destinations | 53 |
| Bonus Exercise 1.1: Configure and Event Forwarding Property, Data Element and Rule | 53 |
| Bonus Exercise 1.2: Configure Event Forwarding in your Datastream | |

dobe Şunniji/Adobe Sunniii/Adobe Sunnii

Terminology

Dataset - All data that is successfully ingested into Adobe Experience Platform is persisted within the Data Lake as datasets. A dataset is a storage and management construct for a collection of data, typically a table, that contains a schema (columns) and fields (rows). Datasets also contain metadata that describes various aspects of the data they store.

Datastream - A datastream represents the server-side configuration when implementing the Adobe Experience Platform Web and Mobile SDKs along with the Edge Network Server API.

Event Forwarding - Event forwarding in Adobe Experience Platform allows you to send collected event data to one or more destinations for server-side processing and can even enrich events with additional data from multiple sources.

Schema – Schemas describe the structure of data stored in a Platform Dataset in a consistent and reusable way. By defining data consistently across systems, it becomes easier to retain meaning and therefore gain value from data.

Tags - Formerly Adobe Launch, Tags is Adobe's Tag Management tool. Tags gives customers a simple way to deploy and manage the analytics, marketing, and advertising tags necessary to power relevant customer experiences for both Web and Mobile.

| Email: L612+###@ <u>adobeeventlab.com</u> | Password: Adobe2024! |
|---|--------------------------------------|
| Analytics Report Suite | experienceedgeearlyaccesssummitl612 |
| Dataset | L612-### Dataset |
| Datastream | L612-### Datastream |
| Tags Property | L612-### Property |
| Target Property Token | 715cf795-ce15-b3ee-6208-f8df1058c8e8 |
| XDM Schema | L612 Schema |

Reference Values for the Lab

Note: ### in the examples above should correspond with your seat number in this lab. On Wednesday all the Seat numbers will be two digits, for example: 01, 23, and 99. On Thursday, all the seat numbers will be three digits, for example 101, 123, and 199.

Part 1: Migrate Adobe Analytics to Adobe Experience Platform Web SDK

Section Overview: In this section, our first task will be to install and configure the Web SDK in our Tags property. We'll then create a new Data Element, include it in our sendEvent Rule and then configure Adobe Analytics for our Datastream. We will finish the section by looking at our updated implementation that send data to Analytics using the Web SDK.

Exercise 1.1: Login to the Experience Cloud

Step 1: Navigate to experience.adobe.com

Step 2: Enter the email address: L612+###@adobeeventlab.com

Step 3: Select Company or School Account

Step 4: Enter the password: Adobe2024!

Step 5: If required, click **Not Now** for any prompts about adding backup phone numbers or email addresses.

Step 6: If required, click Ask me later on the personalization modal that appears.

dobe Summit/Adobe Summit/Adobe Summit

Exercise 1.2: Configure the Web SDK in your Tags Property

We will use Tags to configure the Web SDK and start the transition from using AppMeasurement to send Analytics requests to using the Web SDK.



Step 1: On the Experience Cloud landing page, navigate to Data Collection

Step 2: Select Tags in the left-hand menu



Step 3: You'll be taken to the Tags landing page. Search for your Tags Property by searching for **L612-<Seat Number>.** When you have located your Tags Property, click the name.

| Adobe Experience F | Platform Data Collection | | Sumr | mit L612 (VA7) Prod | | 0 | P | 9 |
|---|--------------------------|----|--------|---------------------|--------|-------------|-------------|----------|
| A Home | Tag Properties | | | | | • Cop | y Complet | ed |
| Tags | Q 1612-222 × | | | | | Ne | w Proper | y |
| App Surfaces | NAME | PL | ATFORM | MODIFIED BY | LA | ST MODIF | IED | |
| Datastreams Event Forwarding | L612-222 Property | 5 | Web | 222 L612 | Ma | ar 15, 2024 | 4, 4:03 PM | |
| Monitoring | | | | | | | | |
| Assurance | | | | | | | | |
| ✓ DATA MANAGEMENT | | | | | | | | |
| • Places | | | | | | | | |
| t Schemas | | | | | | | | |
| | Terms of Use Privacy | | | | © 2024 | Adobe. All | Rights Rese | rved. |

Step 4: Click Extensions on the left-hand menu

| Adobe Experien | ce Platform Data Collection | | | | Summit L612 (VA7) Prod | 0 🖗 🚳 |
|-------------------|------------------------------|----------------------------|---|---------------------------------------|--|--|
| PROPERTY | Tag Properties > 🖵 L61 | 2-222ty | All 🗸 Q | Selec | t a working library 👻 🔨 Build | Copy Completed |
| Property Overview | | | | | | |
| AUTHORING | Property Info | My Recent A | ctivity | | Featured | |
| 🛠 Rules | Library Development | | | | | |
| Data Elements | None | Rule Personalit Updated | zation Request | Mar 15, 2024, 6:21 PM | 🔿 Meta | The Annual Contract of Contrac |
| Extensions | Production last published at | | | | Pixel | |
| PUBLISHING | Never | Action Add Par Created | ams to Page Load Request on Personalization Re | quest Mar 15, 2024, 6:21 PM | Learn More | transfer |
| ➡ Publishing Flow | Never | Pula Decropali | ration Dequest | | Client-side Events with Adobe Experience Platform | North Control of Contr |
| Environments | Extension updates available | Updated | zation Request | Mar 15, 2024, 6:21 PM | Tags Extension | |
| MONITORING | None | Action Adobe | farget v2 - Fire Page Load Request on Personaliza | tion Request Mar 15, 2024, 6:21 PM | Whats New | |
| E Audit Events | | Rule Personalia Updated | zation Request | Mar 15, 2024, 6:21 PM | See what's new in our latest release newest content from our blogs. Release Notes Developer Blog | is and read some of the |
| | | Rule Personalia Updated | zation Request | Mar 15, 2024, 6:21 PM | New to Tags Learn the ins and outs of Adobe Ex | perience Platform Tags - |
| | | Action Adobe Created | Target v2 - Load Target on Personalization Reques | t Mar 15, 2024, 6:21 PM | rules, data elements, extensions an Docs User Forums | d publishing. |
| | | Event Core - Li Created | brary Loaded (Page Top) on Personalization Requ | Nar 15, 2024, 6:21 PM | | |
| < | | Rule Analytics | Page View | | | |

obe Şummji/Adobe Summit/Adobe Summit

Step 5: Next we'll install the Web SDK. Click the **Catalog** tab near the top of the page.



Step 6: Enter **Summit** in the search box near the top of the screen. Select the **Adobe Experience Platform Web SDK** Extension.



lobe Summit/Adobe Summit/Adobe Summit



Step 8: The Adobe Experience Platform Web SDK Extension configuration will appear. Scroll down to the Datastreams configuration section and select the **L612-### Datastream** you just created in **Production Datastream** drop-down.

| Adobe Exper | rience Platform Data Collection | | | | | Summit L612 (VA7) | Prod | 0 🖗 | |
|-------------------|---|--|-------|-------|---|-------------------------------|----------------------|-----------|---|
| PROPERTY | Tag Properties > 🖵 L612-22 | 2 Property | All 🗸 | Q | | | Select a working lit | brary 🖌 🔨 | |
| AUTHORING | Install Extension | | | | | Latest (no revisions yet) 🗸 🗸 | Cancel | Save | |
| 🛠 Rules | | Datastreams | | | | | | | Ę |
| Data Elements | | Learn more | | | | | | | |
| Extensions | | Input method | | | | | | | |
| PUBLISHING | | Choose from list O Enter values | | | | | | | |
| ➡ Publishing Flow | | Adobe Experience Platform * | | | | | | | |
| Environments | | PRODUCTION Summit L612 (VA7) | ` | | | | | | |
| Hosts | Adobe Experience Platform | Production Datastream * | | | | ר | | | |
| HONITODING | Web SDK (Summit) | L612-222 Datastream | ` | · • | | | | | |
| MONITORING | Addde - V222.5 | Choose the datastream for the production environment. | | | | | 4 | | |
| Audit Events | Web SDK allows for streaming | Staging Datastream | | _ | | | | | |
| | data into the platform, syncing identities, personalizing content. | Select a datastream | ` | · 1 | Ŵ | | | | |
| | and more. | Choose the datastream for the staging environment. | | | | | | | |
| | | Development Datastream | | _ | | | | | |
| | | Select a datastream | ` | ·] 🖻 | 1 | | | | |
| | | Choose the datastream for the development environment. | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | |
| | | Privacy | | | | | | | |
| | | Learn more | | | | | | | |

obe Şummit/Adobe Summit/Adobe Summit

Step 9: Configure Personalization and save

- Scroll down to the Personalization section. Select the Migrate Target from at.js to the Web SDK checkbox
- 2. Select the Enable personalization storage checkbox
- 3. Click Save



Exercise 1.4: Create a Variable Data Element

Step 1: Click Data Elements in the left-hand menu.



Step 2: You'll be taken to the data elements landing page where you'll see several pre-existing data elements. We need to create a new data element to facilitate the migration. Click **Add Data Element**.

| Adobe Experier | ice Platform Data Collection | Summit L612 | 2 (VA7) Prod 🗰 😧 🖉 🚳 |
|--|--------------------------------------|----------------------|----------------------------------|
| PROPERTY | Tag Properties > 🖵 L612-222 Property | All V Q | Select a working library 🗸 Build |
| AUTHORING | C Search T | DURATION MODIFIED BY | LAST MODIFIED STATUS |
| Data ElementsExtensions | Cart Total | None 222 L612 | Mar 15, 2024, 6:21 PM • Enabled |
| PUBLISHING Publishing Flow | Page Type | None 222 L612 | Mar 15, 2024, 6:21 PM • Enabled |
| EnvironmentsHosts | Tags Property Name | None 222 L612 | Mar 15, 2024, 6:21 PM • Enabled |
| MONITORING | | | |
| | | | |

Step 3: Configure your Data Element.

- 1. Name your data element Page View Data Variable
- 2. Select Adobe Experience Experience Platform Web SDK from the Extension drop-down.
- 3. Select Variable from the Data Element Type drop-down.
- 4. In the right-hand panel, select the **Data** radio button.
- 5. Check the Adobe Analytics and Adobe Target boxes under Solutions.
- 6. Click Save.

| Adobe Experience | Platform Data Collection | | | Summit L612 (VA7) | Prod III | 0 🖗 | 9 |
|--|---|---|--|-----------------------------|----------------------|----------|---|
| PROPERTY | Tag Properties > 🖵 L612-222 Property | A | 11 × Q | | Select a working lib | rary 🗸 🔨 | |
| AUTHORING | Create Data Element | | | Latest (no revisions yet) ∨ | Cancel | Save | P |
| Rules Data Elements Extensions PUBLISHING Publishing Flow Environments Hosts MONITORING Audit Events | Name Page View Data Variable Extension Adobe Experience Platform Web S V Data Element Type Variable Enable Default Value Force lowercase value Clean text Storage Duration None V | Variable data elements are used to build up an XD using actions. Variable data elements start out em update properties using Web SDK update variable reference the variable data element just like any oo For example, inside of a send event action you car element as the value for XDM. Choose the property you want to populate O XDM • Tata • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • | M or Data object ipty, but you can actions. You can ther data element. 1 specify this data | | | 6 | P |

e Şummiyadobe Summitzadobe Summit

Exercise 1.5: Migrate the Analytics Page View rule

Step 1: Click **Rules** in the left-hand menu.

| Adobe Experience | Platform Data Collection | | Sumn | nit L612 (VA7) 🛛 Prod 🗰 😧 🤌 🧔 |
|---|--------------------------------------|----------|-------------|------------------------------------|
| PROPERTY | Tag Properties > 🖵 L612-222 Property | All ~ Q | | Select a working library 👻 🔨 Build |
| AUTHORING | Q Search | | | Add Data Element |
| 🛠 Rules | □ NAME | DURATION | MODIFIED BY | LAST MODIFIED STATUS |
| Data Elements Extensions | Cart Total | None | 222 L612 | Mar 15, 2024, 6:21 PM • Enabled |
| PUBLISHING | Page Type | None | 222 L612 | Mar 15, 2024, 6:21 PM • Enabled |
| Environments | Page View Data Variable | None | 222 L612 | Mar 15, 2024, 6:46 PM • Enabled |
| MONITORING | Tags Property Name | None | 222 L612 | Mar 15, 2024, 6:21 PM • Enabled |
| Audit Events | | | | |
| ¢. | Terms of Use Privacy | | | © 2024 Adobe. All Rights Reserved. |

Step 2: Click the Analytics Page View rule.

| Adobe Experience | e Platform Data Collection | | Summit L612 (VA7) 🛛 Prod 🔛 🚯 🤌 🚳 |
|--|--------------------------------------|-------------|------------------------------------|
| PROPERTY | Tag Properties > 🖵 L612-222 Property | All 🖌 Q | Select a working library 👻 🔨 Build |
| AUTHORING | Q search | | Add Rule |
| 🛠 Rules | □ NAME | MODIFIED BY | LAST MODIFIED STATUS |
| Data ElementsExtensions | Analytics Page View | 222 L612 | Mar 15, 2024, 6:21 PM • Enabled |
| PUBLISHING Publishing Flow | Personalization Request | 222 L612 | Mar 15, 2024, 6:21 PM • Enabled |
| Environments | | | |
| A Hosts | | | |
| MONITORING | | | |
| Audit Events | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| < | Terms of Use Privacy | | © 2024 Adobe. All Rights Reserved. |

lobe Summit/Adobe Summit/Adobe Summit

Step 3: Click the **plus button** to add an action.

| Adobe Experies | nce Platform Data Collection | Summit L612 (VA7) | Prod III 😧 | P 🚳 |
|-------------------|---|-----------------------------------|--------------------------|------------|
| PROPERTY | Tag Properties > 🖵 L612-222 Property All ~ Q | | Select a working library | ▼ 🔨 Build |
| AUTHORING | Edit Rule | Latest 👻 | Cancel Save | · ··· |
| 🛠 Rules | Name | | | E. |
| Data Elements | Analytics Page View | | | |
| Extensions | | | | Ę |
| PUBLISHING | IF - Determines when you want the rule to fire | | | |
| ➡ Publishing Flow | SUENTS D | | | |
| Environments | | | | |
| A Hosts | Core - Page Bottom | | | |
| MONITORING | conditions 0 | | | |
| | Add | | | |
| | THEN - Determines what you want the rule to do | | | |
| | ACTIONS 0 | | | |
| | Adobe Analytics - Set Variables WAIT, THEN Adobe Analytics - Send Beacon WAIT, THEN | 👖 Adobe Analytics - Clear Variabl | ies 🕒 | |
| < | | | | |

Step 4: Configure the Page View Update Variable action

- 1. Select Adobe Experience Platform Web SDK from the Extension drop-down.
- 2. Select Update Variable from the Action Type drop-down.

| Adobe Experien | ce Platform Data Collection | | | Summit L612 (VA7) Prod | 0 Ք 🌍 |
|--|---|-----------------|---------------------------------|------------------------|----------------------|
| PROPERTY | Tag Properties > 🖵 L612-222 Property | | All 🗸 Q | Select a workin | ng library 👻 🔨 Build |
| AUTHORING | Latest Analytics Page View > Action | Configuration | | Cancel | Keep Changes |
| Rules Data Elements Extensions PUBLISHING Publishing Flow Environments Hosts | Extension Adobe Experience Platform Web S Action Type Update variable Variable Adobe Experience Platform Web SDK (Su AdvAnced Options | Variable Editor |) Provide JSON or Data Element | | Ģ |
| 🗄 Audit Events | | eVar * | Action V Set as V | Value | 8 0 |
| | | Prop * | Action V Set as V | Value | 3 1 |
| < | | Event * | Event ID (optional) | Event value (optional) | |

pbe summit/wdobe summit/wdobe summit

Step 5: In the right-hand panel, select the Analytics object, we'll assign the Tags Property Name data element to eVar 1.

- 1. Select eVar 1 from the first drop-down
- 2. Select Set as from the middle drop-down
- 3. Click the storage icon next to the value field.
- Adobe Experience Platform Data Collection ≡

| Adobe Experies | nce Platform Data Collection | | | Summit L612 (VA7) Prod | | 0 | P 🚳 |
|---|---|---|-----------------------------------|------------------------|-----------------|---------|------------|
| PROPERTY | Tag Properties > 🖵 L612-222 Property | , | All ~ Q | Sele | ct a working li | brary 🗸 | 🔨 Build |
| AUTHORING | Latest Analytics Page View > Action | Configuration | | | Cancel | Keep | Changes |
| 🛠 Rules | Extension | Variable Editor | | | | | Ę |
| Data Elements Extensions PUBLISHING Publishing Flow Environments Hosts MONITORING Audit Events | Adobe Experience Platform Web S Action Type Update variable Name Adobe Experience Platform Web SDK (Su > ADVANCED OPTIONS | data object adobe object adobe object o analytics object o target object Adobe Analytics Provide individual attributes Provide var evar * evar * Add another evar | de JSON or Data Element | Value | | 3 | r |
| | | Prop * | Action V Set as | Value | |] 8 # | b |

Step 6: Select the Tags Property Name from the Data Element selector. Click Select.

| Adobe Experien | ce Platform Data Collection | | | | Summit L612 (V | A7) Prod III | 0 🖗 | |
|-------------------|-----------------------------|-------------------------|------------------|---------------------|----------------|--------------------|------------|-------|
| PROPERTY | Tag Properties > 🖵 | L612-222 Property | | All 🗸 Q | | Select a working l | ibrary 🗸 🔨 | |
| AUTHORING | Latest Analyt | Select Data Element | | | | Cancel | Keep Cha | anges |
| 🛠 Rules | Extension | | | | _ | | | Ę |
| Data Elements | Adobe Experience | Q | | | | | | |
| Extensions | Action Type | Cart Total | | | | | | |
| PUBLISHING | Update variable | Page Type | | | | | | |
| ➡ Publishing Flow | Name | Page View Data Variable | | | - 1 | | | |
| Environments | Adobe Experience | Tags Property Name | | | | | | |
| A Hosts | | | | | | | | |
| MONITORING | | | | | | | | |
| 🗮 Audit Events | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | Cancel | Select 2 | | | |
| | | | | - | | | | |
| | | | | ✓ Set as | · | | 8 * | |
| | | | Add another prop | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | |
| < | | | Event * | Event ID (optional) | Event value | (optional) | | |

Step 7: Click **Add another eVar** then follow steps 4 and 5 to assign **Tags Property Name** to prop1. Assign **Page Type** value to eVar2 and prop2.

| Variable | Value |
|----------|----------------------|
| eVar1 | %Tags Property Name% |
| eVar2 | %Page Type% |
| prop1 | %Tags Property Name% |
| prop2 | %Page Type% |

When you've made all the variable assignments, click **Save/Keep Changes**.

Step 8: Click the **plus button** to add another action.

| Adobe Experie | rience Platform Data Collection Summit L612 | : (VA7) Prod III 😧 🤗 | |
|---|---|------------------------------|-----|
| PROPERTY | Tag Properties > 🖵 L612-222 Property All 👻 🔍 | Select a working library 👻 🔨 | |
| AUTHORING | Edit Rule | Cancel Save 🗸 | |
| 🛠 Rules | Name | | 5 |
| B Data Elements | Analytics Page View | | 204 |
| Extensions | IF - Determines when you want the rule to fire | | Ę |
| ➡ Publishing Flow | EVENTS 0 | | |
| Environments Hosts | Core - Page Bottom | | |
| MONITORING | CONDITIONS 0 | | |
| Audit Events | Add | | |
| | THEN - Determines what you wont the rule to do | | |
| | ACTIONS 0 | | |
| | III Adobe Analytics - Set Variables WAIT, THEN III Adobe Analytics - Send Beacon WAIT, THEN III Adobe Analytics - Clear | ar Variables | |
| < | c WAIT, THEN Adobe Experience Platform Web SDK (Summit) - Update variable | | |

dobe Şunnnji Adobe Sunnnii Adobe Sunnii

Step 9: Configure the Page View Send Event action.

- 1. Select Adobe Experience Platform Web SDK from the Extension drop-down.
- 2. Select Send Event from the Action Type.
- 3. In the right-hand panel, select the storage icon next to the Data Object.



Step 10: Select the Page View Data Variable and then click the Select button.

| Adobe Experie | nce Platform Data Collection | | | | Summit L612 (VA7 |) Prod III | 0 🖗 🧔 |
|-------------------|------------------------------|---|--|--|------------------|--------------------|------------------|
| PROPERTY | Tag Properties ⇒ Ç | L612-222 Property | | All V Q | | Select a working l | ibrary 🖌 🔨 Build |
| AUTHORING | Latest Analyt | Select Data Element | | | | Cancel | Keep Changes |
| 🛠 Rules | Extension | | | | | | Ģ |
| Data Elements | Adobe Experience | Q | | | | | |
| Extensions | Action Type | Cart Total | | | | | |
| PUBLISHING | Send event | Раде Туре | | | 4 | | |
| ➔ Publishing Flow | Name | Page View Data Variable | | ~ | | | |
| Environments | Adobe Experience | Tags Property Name | | | | | |
| A Hosts | | | | | | | |
| MONITORING | > ADVANCED OPTIC | | | | | | |
| = Audit Events | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | |
| | | | | Cancel |]2 | | |
| | | Check this to use rendered when " populate the "_e rendered person | this event as a display event, inclu sutomatically send a display event operience.decisioning' XDM field w alization. | ding the propositions that * was unchecked. This will with information about | | | |
| | | Document will | unload | | | | |
| | | Check this to ens navigating away | ure the event will reach the server rom the current document (page). | even if the user is Any response from the | | | |

lobe ŞummiyAdobe Summit Adobe Summit

Step 11: Click Save/Keep Changes

| Adobe Experie | ence Platform Data Collection | | | Summit L612 (VA7) | Prod III 🤇 | 🤌 🥙 |
|-------------------|-------------------------------------|--------|--|-------------------|-------------------------|--------------|
| PROPERTY | Tag Properties > 🖵 L612-222 Pr | operty | All 🗸 🔍 | | Select a working librar | y 🗸 K Build |
| AUTHORING | Latest Analytics Page View > A | Action | Configuration | | Cancel | Keep Changes |
| 1 Rules | Extension | | Data | | | Ę |
| Data Elements | Adobe Experience Platform Web S | ~ | | | | |
| Extensions | Action Type | | Туре | _ | | |
| PUBLISHING | Send event | ~ | × | 3 | | |
| ➡ Publishing Flow | Name | | Enter an event type to populate the 'eventType' XDM field. Select a predefined value or enter a custom value. | | | |
| Environments | Adobe Experience Platform Web SDK (| Su | xDM | | | |
| Hosts MONITORING | > ADVANCED OPTIONS | | Provide a data element which returns an object matching your XDM schema. You may want to use the <u>XDM Object</u> data element type to build this object. You can also combine objects using the <u>Merged Objects</u> data element type from the Core extension. | 8 | | |
| E Audit Events | | | Data | | | |
| | | | %Page View Data Variable% | 0) | | |
| | | | Provide a data element which returns an object to send as data. | | | |
| | | | Include rendered propositions Beta Check this to use this event as a display event, including the propositions that rendered when "automatically send a display event" was unchecked. This will populate the "_experience/scioning" XDM field with information about rendered personalization. | | | |
| | | | Document will unload | | | |
| < | | | Check this to ensure the event will reach the server even if the user is navigating away from the current document (page). Any response from the | | | |

Step 12: Delete the unneeded Analytics Actions

- 1. Hover over Adobe Analytics Set Variables and click the X that appears.
- 2. Hover over Adobe Analytics Send Beacon and click the X that appears.
- 3. Hover over Adobe Analytics Clear Variables and click the X that appears.

| Adobe Experimentary | ience Platform Data Collection | Summit L612 (VA7) 🛛 🗰 🕄 🤌 🧑 |
|---------------------|--|---|
| | Tag Properties > 🖵 L612-222 Property All 🗸 🔍 | Select a working library 👻 🔨 Build |
| AUTHORING | Edit Rule | Latest V Cancel Save V ···· |
| 🛠 Rules | Name | 6 |
| B Data Elements | Analytics Page View | |
| Extensions | IF - Determines when you want the rule to fire | □ |
| ➡ Publishing Flow | EVENTS 0 | |
| Environments | | |
| A Hosts | Core - Page Bottom | |
| MONITORING | CONDITIONS 0 | |
| Audit Events | Add | |
| | THEN - Determines what you want the rule to do | |
| | | 3 |
| | Adobe Analytics - Set Variables X WAIT, THEN Adobe Analytics - Send Beacon WAIT, THEN | dobe Analytics - Clear Variables |
| | WAIT, THEN Adobe Experience Platform Web SDK (Summit) - Update variable WAIT, THEN Adobe Exp | perience Platform Web SDK (Summit) - Send event |

nimmit/Adobe Stammit/Adobe Stammit

Step 13: When complete, verify you're the two Adobe Experience Platform Web SDK Actions remain and click **Save**

| E 🚺 Adobe Experi | ence Platform Data Collection | Summit L612 (VA7) 🛛 🗰 😧 🤌 🚳 |
|--|---|------------------------------------|
| PROPERTY | Tag Properties > 🖵 L612-222 Property All 👻 Q | Select a working library 👻 🔨 Build |
| AUTHORING | Edit Rule | Latest V Cancel Save V |
| Rules Data Elements | Name Analytics Page View | ۵. ۱ |
| Extensions PUBLISHING Publishing Flow Environments Hosts MONITORING Audit Events | IF - Determines when you want the rule to fire EVENTS Core - Page Bottom CONDITIONS Add THEN - Determines what you want the rule to do | |
| | ACTIONS 0 | orm Web SDK (Summit) - Send event |

Exercise 1.6 Add Adobe Analytics to your Datastream

Step 1: Open Datastreams in a new Browser Tab

- 1. Click the **hamburger menu** in the upper left-hand corner
- 2. Right-click Datasteams in the left-hand menu
- 3. Select Open Link in New Tab

| Adobe Experies | nce Platform Data Collection | | | | Summit L612 (VA7) | Prod | | ə 👂 | @ |
|------------------------------|---|--|-------|---|-------------------|-------------|-------------|--------|----------|
| 1 me | PROPERTY | Tag Properties > 🖵 Summit L612 Template | All 🗸 | ٩ | | Select a wa | rking libra | ny 👻 🔨 | , Build |
| DATA COLLECTION Zer Tags | AUTHORING | Edit Rule | | | Latest 🛩 | Cancel | Sa | ve 🗸 | |
| 🔓 App Surfaces 👱 | 🛠 Rules 3 | Name | | | | | | | Q |
| Datastreams | Open Link in New Tab Open Link in New Window | Analytics Page View | | | | | | | ₽ |
| Monitoring | Open Link in Incognito Window Open Link as | IF - Determines when you want the rule to fire | | | | | | | |
| Se Assurance | Save Link As Copy Link Address | events Ø | | | | | | | |
| DATA MANAGEMENT | 🚺 Bitwarden 💙 | Core - Page Bottom | | | | | | | |
| Schemas | MONITORING | CONDITIONS 0 | | | | | | | |
| | Audit Events | O Add | | | | | | | |
| | | THEN - Determines what you want the rule to do | | | | | | | |
| | | ACTIONS 0 | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | |

Step 2: We have pre-created a Datastream for each of you. In the Datastreams UI, search for your Datastream and click it so we can modify it.

- 1. Search for L612-<seat number>.
- 2. When you have located your Datastream, click on the Datastream name.

| Adobe Experience | Platform Data Collection | | | Summit L612 (VA7) | Prod | 0 | P | • |
|---|--------------------------|---|----------------------------|-----------------------|------|-----|------------|-----|
| Home DATA COLLECTION Tags | Datastreams | 1 | | | | Nev | v Datastre | eam |
| App Surfaces | Friendly Name | Datastream ID | Last Modified By | Last Modified On | | | | |
| Datastreams Event Forwarding | L612-222 Datastream | 21328171-3de5-4a34-87ad- e7adc656256 | L612+222@adobeeventlab.com | Mar 15, 2024, 6:39 PM | | | | |
| Monitoring | (Next > | | | | | | | |
| ✓ DATA MANAGEMENT | | | | | | | | |
| • Places | | | | | | | | |
| t Schemas | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | |

Step 3: When you click on the Datastream name, you will be presented with an empty Datastream configuration. First, we're going to add **Adobe Analytics** to the Datastream. To do this, click the **Add Service** button.



| home Datastreams > L612-222 Datastream > Add Service Image: Control Tags: Control Arage: Control Select on option Select on option Adobe Analytics: Adobe Experience Platform Outstame. Outstame. Outstame. Adobe Experience Platform | Adobe Experience | e Platform Data Collection | | Summit L612 (VA7) Prod | | 0 | * (|
|---|--|--|---|------------------------|-------|---|------|
| | Home ATA COLLECTION Tags App Surfaces Datastreams Event Forwarding Monitoring Assurance Places Schemas | Datastreams > L612-222 Datastream > Add Serv | rice (required) elect an option dobe Analytics dobe Audience Manager dobe Target vent Forwarding dobe Experience Platform | | Cance | | Save |
| | | | | | | | |

Step 5: Enter the following configuration for Adobe Analytics

- 1. Make sure the **Enabled** toggle is turned on.
- 2. Enter the Report Suite ID experienceedgeearlyaccesssummitl612.
- 3. Click Save. You'll be taken back to the main Datastreams configuration screen.

| | ce Platform Data Collection | | Summit L612 (VA7) Pro | od III (| 0 🖗 (|
|--|---------------------------------|--|-----------------------|----------|-------|
| A Home | Datastreams > L612-222 > Add Se | ervice | | Cancel | Save |
| ✓ DATA COLLECTION 24 Tags ↓ App Surfaces | | Service (required) Adobe Analytics | ~ | | 3 |
| Event Forwarding | | C Enabled Report Suite ID (required) experiencedeearlyaccesssummit[6]2 | × | | |
| Assurance | | Add Report Suite | | | |
| DATA MANAGEMENT Places | | > ADVANCED OPTIONS | | | |
| | | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| | | | | | |

obe Şunmit/Adobe Sunmit/Adobe Sunmit

That's the only server-side configuration that's required to enable Adobe Anaytics in your Datastream. After you save, each incoming request to the Edge Network will be routed to the report suite we specified above.

| Adobe Experience | ce Platform Data Collection | | Summit L612 (VA7) 🛛 Prod 🗰 😧 🤌 🚳 |
|--|--------------------------------------|----------|------------------------------------|
| PROPERTY Property Overview | Tag Properties > 🖵 L612-222 Property | All 🗸 Q | Select a working library 👻 🔨 Build |
| AUTHORING | Q Search | | Add Rule |
| 🛠 Rules | NAME . | MODIFIE | D BY LAST MODIFIED STATUS |
| Data ElementsExtensions | Analytics Page View | 222 L612 | Mar 16, 2024, 6:06 PM • Enabled |
| PUBLISHING | Personalization Request | 222 L612 | Mar 15, 2024, 6:21 PM • Enabled |
| Publishing Flow Environments Hosts | | | |
| MONITORING | | | |
| Audit Events | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| < | Terms of Use Privacy | | © 2024 Adobe. All Rights Reserved. |

Step 6: Switch back to your Tags tab and Click Publishing Flow

Step 7: We have pre-created a library called V1. Select it by clicking the library name.

| Adobe Experier | nce Platform Data Collection | | | Summit L612 (VA7) 🛛 Prod 🗰 🚱 🤌 🍥 |
|---|------------------------------------|-----------|----------|------------------------------------|
| PROPERTY Property Overview AUTHORING Rules | Tag Properties > 🖵 L612-221 Proper | ty | All 👻 Q | Select a working library V K Build |
| Data Elements Extensions PUBLISHING Publishing Flow Environments Hosts MONITORING Audit Events | Development | Submitted | Approved | Published |
| < | Terms of Use Privacy | | | © 2024 Adobe. All Rights Reserved. |

jobe Summit/Adobe Summit/Adobe Summit

Step 8:

- 1. Ensure **Development** is selected from the **Environment** drop-down.
- 2. Click the cube-shaped package icon next to Development.

| Adobe Experier | nce Platform Data Collection | | | Summit L612 (VA7) | Prod | 0 🖗 (| 9 |
|-------------------|--------------------------------------|--------------------|---------------|-----------------------|-----------------------------|-------------|----|
| PROPERTY | Tag Properties > 🖵 L612-221 Property | | All 🗸 🔍 | | Select a working libr | ary 🗸 🔨 Bui | |
| AUTHORING | Edit Library | | | Cancel | Save & Build to D | Development | ~ |
| 🛠 Rules | Name | | | | | | G, |
| Data Elements | v1 Development | :(development) 🗸 🦃 | | | | | |
| Extensions | | | | | | | - |
| PUBLISHING | | 1 Zsources u | PSTREAM 0 | | | | |
| ➔ Publishing Flow | | | × | | | | |
| Environments | | RESOURCE C | HANGES 0 | | | | |
| Hosts | CHANGE | REVISION | MODIFIED BY | LAST MODIFIED | STATUS | | |
| MONITORING | Rule: Analytics Page View | Revision 1 Latest | Serban Stancu | Mar 22, 2024, 2:17 PM | Enabled | × | |
| Audit Events | | | | | | | |
| | > Rule: Personalization Request | Revision 1 Latest | Serban Stancu | Mar 22, 2024, 2:17 PM | Enabled | × | |
| | > Data Element: Cart Total | Revision 1 Latest | Serban Stancu | Mar 22, 2024, 2:17 PM | Enabled | × | |
| | Data Elamanti Daga Tuna | Baudelan 1 Istart | Corban Chance | May 22 2024 2.17 DM | Enabled | ~ | |

Step 9: When you click the cube-shaped package icon, the following screen will appear.

- 1. Click the **Copy** icon to the right of the Standard embed code to copy the embed code URL.
- 2. Click the Close button.



lobe Summit/Adobe Summit/Adobe Summit

| OPERTY | Tag Properties > 🖵 L612-221 Property | | All 🗸 Q | | Select a working library 🗸 🚿 |
|-------------------|--------------------------------------|----------------------|---------------|-----------------------|------------------------------|
| Property Overview | Edit Library | | | Cancel | Save & Build to Development |
| Rules | Name Environment | | | | 2 |
| Data Elements | v1 Developmen | nt (development) 🗸 🤤 | | | _ |
| Extensions | | | | | |
| BLISHING | | RESOURCES | UPSTREAM 0 | | |
| Publishing Flow | | | ¥ | | |
| Environments | | | | | |
| Hosts | CHANGE | RESOURCE | MODIFIED BY | LAST MODIFIED | STATUS |
| INITORING | Rule: Analytics Page View | Revision 1 Latest | Serban Stancu | Mar 22, 2024, 2:17 PM | Enabled X |
| Audit Events | | | | | |
| | > Rule: Personalization Request | Revision 1 Latest | Serban Stancu | Mar 22, 2024, 2:17 PM | • Enabled X |
| | > Data Element: Cart Total | Revision 1 Latest | Serban Stancu | Mar 22, 2024, 2:17 PM | Enabled X |
| | | | | | |

Step 10: Click Add All Changed Resources and then click Save & Build to Development.

Step 11: Open a new browser tab and navigate to <u>https://adobesummit24.com/</u>

- 1. Click the gear in the upper right-hand corner
- 2. Paste the Tags embed code you just copied.
- 3. Click Save and Reload.



jimmu? edob&\jimmu? edob&\jimmu? edob

Step 12: Before you start adding items to your cart, navigate to your cart and make sure it's empty. Navigate to the Products section of the site. Add \$100 or more to your cart and come back to the homepage. The homepage should change to look like the one below.



Step 13: In Chrome

- 1. Click the Extension puzzle piece in the upper right-hand corner.
- 2. From the drop-down menu that appears, select the **Adobe Experience Platform Debugger**.



gbe Şummiy Adobe Summit Adobe Summit

Step 14: The debugger will appear. Refresh the demo website and review the **Summary** tab in the debugger. You'll notice that **Adobe Experience Platform Web SDK**, **Adobe Analytics**, **Adobe Target**, **Tags** and the **Experience Cloud ID Service** are all enabled on the site.

| Adobe Experience Platform Debu | gger | | | | | Se | nd Feedback | Sign In |
|--------------------------------|--------------------------------|--------------------|----------------------------|------------------|------------------|---------------------|---------------------------------|------------------|
| Summary | Summary | | | | | | | |
| | 🗸 🔥 Adobe Expe | rience Platform | Web SDK | | | | | |
| Experience Platform Web SDK | LIBRARY VERSION | NAMESPACE | DATASTREAM ID | | EDGE DOMAIN | IMS ORGANIZATION ID | | |
| Analytics | | | | | | | | |
| Target | 2.19.2 | alloy | 8c80ded9-577b-41ea-a6fa-5c | 186bd24f8d9 | edge.adobedc.net | 53A16ACB5CC1D3760A4 | 195C99@AdobeOrg | |
| O Audience Manager | | | | | | | | |
| Experience Platform Tags | ✓ | ytics | | | | | | |
| > Dynamic Tag Management | REPORT SUITE(S) | | VERSION | | VISITOR VERSION | PAGE NAME | MODULES | |
| | experienceedgeeartya | ccesssummitl612 | AppMeasurer | ment 2.26.0 | Visitor | None | ActivityMap | |
| TOOLS | | | | | | | | |
| Q Logs | ~ 📀 Adobe Targe | et | | | | | | |
| Network | CLIENT CODE | | VERSION | GLOBAL REQUEST N | AME | PAGE LOAD EVENT | | |
| F Events | experienceedgeearlya | | at.js 2.11.4 | | | None | | |
| 🔄 Auditor | | | | | | | | |
| Settings | 🗸 🛞 Adobe Audi | ence Manager - | Not Found | | | | | |
| | v 🥠 Adobe Expe | rience Platform | Tags | | | | | |
| | 😨 🍨 Connected to Fi | amms - Fashion HTM | L. Template | | | | | G Lock |
| Collapse | Terms of Use Privacy Policy Ab | out | | | | | v1.5.4 © 2024 Adobe. All | rights reserved. |

Step 15: Select the **Network** tab in the left-hand menu and notice that every page load results in requests being made to Tags, Adobe Target, and the Experience Platform Web SDK.

| Adobe Experience Platform Debug | gger | | | | Send Feedback Sign In |
|---------------------------------|---|---|---|---|---|
| A Summary | Network | | | c |) Clear Events 上 Download |
| SOLUTIONS | All 🧳 Experience Platfo | orm Tags 🛛 🔺 Experience Platform We | eb SDK 🛞 Target | | |
| Experience Platform Web SDK | Solution | A Experience Platform Web SDK | 💮 Target | Experience Platform Tags | |
| Analytics | Page Title | Famms - Fashion HTML Template | Famms - Fashion HTML Template | Famms - Fashion HTML Template | |
| | Page URL | https://adobesummit24.com/index.html | https://adobesummit24.com/index.html | https://adobesummit24.com/index.html | |
| () Target | URL | https://edge.adobedc.net/ee/or2/v1/interact | https://experienceedgeearlya.tt.omtrdc.net/ | https://assets.adobedtm.com/22bfta13013f/ | |
| O Audience Manager | Method | POST | POST | GET | |
| Experience Platform Tags | Query String | ?configId=91328171-3de5-4a34-87ad-4e7adc | ?client=experienceedgeearlya&sessionId=3 | | |
| · · | POST Body | {"meta":{"configOverrides":{},"target":{"migr | {"requestid":"6e8f903e08bd4d4f833a0fde0c | | |
| Oynamic Tag Management | Pathname | /ee/or2/v1/interact | /rest/v1/delivery | /22bfta13013f/cd98a4c055bc/launch-78ca66 | |
| 🔆 Experience Cloud ID | Hostname | edge.adobedc.net | experienceedgeearlya.tt.omtrdc.net | assets.adobedtm.com | |
| | Domain | adobedc.net | omtrdc.net | adobedtm.com | |
| TOOLS | Timestamp | Mar 16, 2024, 7:34:32 pm | Mar 16, 2024, 7:34:32 pm | Mar 16, 2024, 7:34:32 pm | |
| | Time Since Page Load | 781ms | 778ms | 293ms | |
| | Initiator | https://adobesummit24.com | https://adobesummit24.com | https://adobesummit24.com | |
| Network | clientCode | | experienceedgeearlya | | |
| Events | requestType | | delivery | | |
| 🔄 Auditor | Audience Manager Blob | | 6G1ynYcLPuiQxYZrsz_pkqfLG9yMXBpb2zX5 | | |
| | Audience Manager Location Hint | | | | |
| 🔅 Settings | Browser Height | | 756 | | |
| | Browser Time Offset | | -360 | | |
| | Browser Width | | 1352 | | |
| | clientCode | | experienceedgeearlya | | |
| | Connected to Fammed and Fammed | ns - Fashion HTML Template | | | 6 Lock |
| Collapse | Terms of Use Privacy Policy About | | | | v1.5.4 © 2024 Adobe. All rights reserved. |

bbe Şunnii Adobe Sunnii Adobe Sunnii

Section Recap

In this section we've completed the following to enable us to send data to Adobe Analytics using the Web SDK:

- Installed and configured the Adobe Experience Platform Web SDK extension
- Created a Data Element using the latest version of the Variable data element that supports both Experience Data Model (XDM) and Data
- Migrated an Analytics page load rule
- Added Adobe Analytics to our Datastream

Unlike previous implementations that required XDM to send data to the Analytics using the Web SDK, the new version of the Web SDK and the Edge Network will accept formats that have always been used by Adobe Analytics. In essence, you can bring you current implementation to the Web SDK.

Although, we'll be disabling Analytics rules right away during this Lab, most customers leave them enabled for several months to ensure data is consistent as they transition from Adobe Analytics to Customer Journey Analytics.

dobe Şummit/Adobe Summit/Adobe Summit

Part 2: Migrate Adobe Target to the Adobe Experience Platform Web SDK

Section Overview: In this section, we'll be adding Adobe Target to our Datastream configuration and altering our existing page view request to include Target parameters that are used for Target audience qualification. We'll also make a minor change to the Web SDK settings to ensure it automatically renders activities created with the Target Visual Experience Composer.

Exercise 2.1: Add Adobe Target to your Datastream

| Adobe Experience | Platform Data Collection | | Summit L612 (V | /A7) Prod 🗰 👔 | P | (|
|-------------------|---------------------------|-----------------------------|----------------|---|------|----------|
| A Home | Datastreams > L612-222 Da | atastream | | | | |
| ✓ DATA COLLECTION | | | | | | |
| 🎝 Tags | L612-222 Datastream | | | L612-222 Datastream | | |
| App Surfaces | | | | dit Edit | | |
| Catastreams | | | | Edit Mapping | | |
| Event Forwarding | | | | Delete | | |
| Monitoring | | | Add Service | Copy Datastream | | |
| Assurance | Service Name | Status | | Datastream ID | | |
| ✓ DATA MANAGEMENT | Adobe Analytics | Enabled | | 91328171-3de5-4a34-87ad- 4e7adc656256 | | e. |
| Q Places | | | | Event Schema | | |
| C Schemas | | | | L612 Schema | | |
| | | | | Created By L612+222@adobeeventlab. | .com | |
| | | | | Last Modified By L612+222@adobeeventlab. | .com | |

Step 1: Switch to your Datastreams tab. In Datastreams, click Add Service

Step 2: Select Adobe Target from the dropdown menu.

| Adobe Experience P | latform Data Collection | | Summit L612 (VA7) Prod | |) 🖗 | @ |
|--|---|---|------------------------|--------|--------|----------|
| A Home | Datastreams > L612-222 Datastream > Add S | Service | | Cancel |) Save | |
| ✓ DATA COLLECTION ♣ Tags ♣ App Surfaces ♣ Datastreams ♣ Event Forwarding ➡ Monitoring | | Service (required) Select an option Adobe Analytics Adobe Audience Manager Adobe Target | ~ | | | |
| Assurance DATA MANAGEMENT | | Event Forwarding Adobe Experience Platform | | | | |
| PlacesChemas | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | |

lobe Summit/Adobe Summit/Adobe Summit

Step 3: Configure the Target Service

- 1. Make sure the **Enabled** toggle is turned on.
- 2. Copy 715cf795-ce15-b3ee-6208-f8df1058c8e8 to the Property Token field.
- 3. Click Save.



This is the only configuration required for the Edge Network to start send data to Adobe Target.

dobe Şunnnit Adobe Şunnmit Adobe Sunnnit

Exercise 2.2: Update the Web SDK to send requests to Target

Step 1: Switch back to your Tags tab. Click **Rules** in the left-hand menu.

| Adobe Experience | e Platform Data Collection | | Summit L612 (V/ | (7) Prod 🔛 😧 🤗 🚳 |
|---|--|-----------|-----------------|------------------------------------|
| PROPERTY Property Overview AUTHORING Rules | Tag Properties > 🖵 L612-222 Property | | all V Q | Select a working library 🗸 Kuild |
| Control Contr | Development • v1 ••• Environment: | Submitted | Approved | Published |
| < | Terms of Use Privacy | | | © 2024 Adobe. All Rights Reserved. |

Step 2: Select the Analytics Page View rule.

| Adobe Experien | ce Platform Data Collection | Summit L | .612 (VA7) Prod 🗰 😧 🤗 🚳 |
|--|--------------------------------------|-------------|------------------------------------|
| PROPERTY Property Overview | Tag Properties > 🖵 L612-222 Property | All V Q | Select a working library 🗸 Kuild |
| AUTHORING | Q Search | MODIFIED BY | Add Rule |
| Data ElementsExtensions | Analytics Page View | 222 L612 | Mar 16, 2024, 6:06 PM • Enabled |
| PUBLISHING | Personalization Request | 222 L612 | Mar 15, 2024, 6:21 PM • Enabled |
| Environments Hosts | | | |
| MONITORING | | | |
| : Audit Events | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| < | Terms of Use Privacy | | © 2024 Adobe. All Rights Reserved. |

bbe Şummii Adobe Summii Adobe Summii

| Adobe Experience | e Platform Data Collection | | Summit L612 (VA7) | Prod | # Ø | P | |
|-------------------|--|-----------------------------------|-------------------|---------------|----------------|----|---|
| PROPERTY | Tag Properties > 🔔 L612-222 Property | All Y Q | | Select a work | king library 🗸 | КB | |
| AUTHORING | Edit Rule | | Latest 🗸 | Cancel | Save | ~ | |
| 🛠 Rules | Name | | | | | | 6 |
| S Data Elements | Analytics Page View | | | | | | |
| 🐇 Extensions | | | | | | | ē |
| PUBLISHING | IF - Determines when you want the rule to fire | | | | | _ | |
| ➡ Publishing Flow | EVENTE Ø | | | | | | |
| Environments | | | | | | | |
| A Hosts | Core - Page Bottom | | | | | | |
| MONITORING | | | | | | | |
| E Audit Events | conditions 🖲 | | | | | | |
| | O Add | | | | | | |
| | THEN - Determines what you want the rule to do | | | | | _ | |
| | ACTIONS 0 | | | | | | |
| | H Adobe Experience Platform Web SDK (Summit) - Update variable | orm Web SDK (Summit) - Send event | ¢ | | | | |
| | | | | | | | |

Step 3: Select Adobe Experience Platform Web SDK – Update Variable

Step 4: Update the Adobe Experience Platform Web SDK – Update Variable action

- 1. Select the **Target** object in the right-hand panel.
- 2. Type cartTotal in the empty key field.
- 3. Click the storage icon next to the empty value field.

| Adobe Experier | nce Platform Data Collection | | Summit L612 (VA7) 🛛 🗰 😧 🧟 |
|-------------------|--------------------------------------|---|--|
| PROPERTY | Tag Properties D 🖵 L612-222 Pro | perty All ~ Q | Select a working library 👻 🔨 Build |
| AUTHORING | Latest Analytics Page View > A | ction Configuration | Cancel Keep Changes |
| 🛠 Rules | Extension | Data element * | , and the second se |
| Data Elements | Adobe Experience Platform Web S | Page View Data Variable | ▼ |
| Extensions | Action Type | Please specify the data element you would like to update. Only 'variable' typ data elements are available. | × 📮 |
| PUBLISHING | Update variable | Variable Editor | |
| ➡ Publishing Flow | Name | | |
| Environments | Adobe Experience Platform Web SDK (S | u | |
| A Hosts | | P O analytics object | |
| MONITORING | > ADMARCED OPTIONS | 🗅 🔿 target object | |
| Audit Events | | Adobe Target | |
| | | Provide individual attributes Provide JSON or Data Elem | nent |
| | | 2 Key cartTotal | s 3 |
| | | Add another property | |
| < | | Checking this box will cause this field to be deleted before setting any va | alues. |

lobe Summit/Adobe Summit/Adobe Summit

| PROPERTY | Tag Properties ⇒ Ç | L612-222 Property | All ~ Q | Select a working library 👻 🔨 | |
|---|-------------------------------|--|---------|------------------------------|-------|
| AUTHORING | Latest Analyt | Select Data Element | | Cancel Keep Ch | anges |
| Rules Data Elements Extensions | Extension Adobe Experience | Q Cart Total | | 24 | □ |
| PUBLISHING Publishing Flow Environments Hosts MONITORING E Audit Events | Adobe Experience | Page Type Page View Data Variable Tags Property Name | | | |
| | | Add another p | Cancel | 2 | |

Step 6: Click Keep Changes.

| Adobe Experie | nce Platform Data Collection | | Summit L612 (VA7) 🛛 Prod 🗰 😧 🤌 🧐 |
|-------------------|--|--|----------------------------------|
| | Tag Properties > 🖵 L612-222 Property | All 🗸 Q | • v1 v 🔨 Build • Copy Completed |
| AUTHORING | Latest Analytics Page View > Action Configuration | | Cancel Keep Changes |
| 🛠 Rules | Extension | Data element * | G |
| Data Elements | Adobe Experience Platform Web SDK (Summit) | Page View Data Variable 🗸 🗸 | |
| Extensions | Action Type | Please specify the data element you would like to update. Only 'variable' type data elements are available. | ₽ |
| PUBLISHING | Update variable | Variable Editor | |
| ➡ Publishing Flow | Name | | |
| Environments | Adobe Experience Platform Web SDK (Summit) - Update variable | Oadobe object | |
| Hosts | > ADVANCED OPTIONS | object object | |
| Audit Events | | data >adobe > target | |
| | | target | |
| | | Population strategy | |
| | | Provide individual attributes O Provide entire object | * |
| | | KEY VALUE | |
| | | cartTotal %Cart Total% | |
| | | Add item | |
| < | | Clear existing value | |
| | | Charleine this how will ease a this field to be deleted before rettine any values | |

jimmur. edobel jimmur. edobel jimmur.

| Accore Experie | nce Hattorm Data Collection | | Summit L61 | 2 (VA7) Prod | | | ۲ |
|-------------------|--|---------------------------------------|------------|--------------|-----------------|------|-------|
| DPERTY | Tag Properties > 🖵 L612-222 Property | All 🗸 | Q | | • vl | ~ KB | 3uild |
| Property Overview | Edit Rule | | Latest 🗸 | Cancel | Save to Library | | |
| Rules | New | | | | | | E |
| Data Elements | Analytics Page View | | | | | | |
| ctensions | IF - Determines when you want the rule to fire | | | | | | Ę |
| ublishing Flow | EVENTS @ | | | | | | |
| nvironments | Core - Date Bottom | | | | | | |
| ORING | Core - Page Boltom | | | | | | |
| udit Events | CONDITIONS 🖲 | | | | | | |
| Jon Lycins | O Add | | | | | | |
| | THEN - Determines what you want the rule to do | | | | | | |
| | Actions @ | | | | | _ | |
| | Adobe Experience Platform Web SDK (Summit) - Undate variable | ence Platform Web SDK (Summit) - Send | event O | | | | |
| | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | |
| , | | | | | | | |

- Step 8: Configure the Send Event to automatically render visual personalization decisions
 - 1. Scroll down to the Personalization section in the right-hand pane
 - 2. Check the box that says **Render visual Personalization decisions**
 - 3. Select Save/Keep Changes.

| PROPERTY | Tag Properties > 🖵 L612-222 Property | All 🗸 | Q | | Select a working | library 🗸 🔨 | |
|--|--|--|------------------------------------|---|------------------|-------------|----------|
| Property Overview | Latest Analytics Page View > Action | Configuration | | | Cancel | Keep Cha | inges |
| Rules Data Elements Extensions PUBLISHING | Extension Adobe Experience Platform Web S Action Type Send event | Scopes Manually enter scopes. Provide a data element. Create an array of decision scopes to query with the event. | 9 | Ŵ | | 3 | [] [] |
| Publishing Flow Environments Hosts MONITORING Hudit Events | Name Adobe Experience Platform Web SDK (Su AdvANCED OPTIONS | Add scope Surfaces Manually enter surfaces. O Provide a data element. Create an array of surfaces to query with the event. Add surface | 9 | W | | | |
| | | Render visual personalization decisions Check this to render visual personalization decisions. | | 2 | | | |
| ¢ | | Automatically send a display event Beta Check this to send a display event after personalization is render this to include the display notifications in a subsequent event with "include rendered propositions" checked. Request default personalization Beta Automatic - request default personalization when it has been requested. | ed. Uncheck th the s not yet | | | | |

Step 7: Click Adobe Experience Platform Web SDK - Send Event

Enabling this setting will instruct the Web SDK to render activities created using the Target Visual Experience Composer.

Step 9: Click Save

| Adobe Experient | ce Platform Data Collection | | Summit L612 (VA7) Prod | III 🤮 🤗 🧔 |
|-------------------|---|-------------------------------|---------------------------|-------------------------------|
| PROPERTY | Tag Properties > 🖵 L612-222 Property | All 🗸 🔍 | Select | t a working library 👻 🔨 Build |
| AUTHORING | Edit Rule | | Latest 🗸 Car | ncel Save 🗸 |
| 🛠 Rules | Name | | | La لم |
| Data Elements | Analytics Page View | | | _ |
| Extensions | | | | Ę |
| PUBLISHING | IF - Determines when you want the rule to fire | | | |
| ➡ Publishing Flow | EVENTE | | | |
| Environments | | | | |
| A Hosts | Core - Page Bottom | | | |
| MONITORING | | | | |
| Audit Events | CONDITIONS O | | | |
| | C Add | | | |
| | THEN - Determines what you wont the rule to do | | | |
| | ACTIONS 0 | | | |
| | Hadobe Experience Platform Web SDK (Summit) - Update variable | Adobe Experience Platform Web | SDK (Summit) - Send event | 0 |

Step 10: Disable the old Target Personalization rule.

- 1. Select the checkbox next to the **Personalization Request** rule.
- 2. Click Disable. If a confirmation box appears, click OK.
- 3. After a few moments, verify your rule has been disabled.

| Adobe Experience | e Platform Data Collection | Summi | it L612 (VA7) 🛛 Prod 💠 😧 🤌 🚳 |
|--|--------------------------------------|--------------------------------|------------------------------------|
| PROPERTY | Tag Properties > 🖵 L612-222 Property | All V Q | Select a working library 🗸 🔨 Build |
| AUTHORING | Q Search | ⊘ Ena <mark>2</mark> ⊖ Disable | 🕼 Copy 🗴 Delete 🛛 Add Rule |
| 🛠 Rules | NAME NAME | MODIFIED BY | LAST MODIFIED STATUS |
| Data ElementsExtensions | Analytics Page View | 222 L612 | Mar 16, 2024, 7:27 PM • Enabled |
| | Personalization Request | 222 L612 | Mar 15, 2024, 6:21 PM Enabled |
| Environments | | | 3 |
| MONITORING | | | |
| Audit Events | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |

lobe Şummit/Adobe Summit/Adobe Summit

Exercise 2.3: Disable Tags Extensions and Publish a New Library

Step 1: Click Extensions in the left-hand menu.

| Adobe Experient | ce Platform Data Collection | Summit L61 | 2 (VA7) 🛛 Prod 🔛 😧 🤌 🧔 |
|-------------------|--------------------------------------|------------------|------------------------------------|
| PROPERTY | Tag Properties > 🖵 L612-222 Property | All V Q | Select a working library 👻 🔨 Build |
| Property Overview | | | |
| AUTHORING | Q search | S Enable Disable | Copy 🗑 Delete Add Rule |
| 🛠 Rules | □ NAME | MODIFIED BY | LAST MODIFIED STATUS |
| Data Elements | Appledice Date Man | 222 1 212 | Mar 16 2024 727 PM |
| Extensions | Analysics Page view | 222 L012 | Mar 10, 2024, 7:27 PW |
| PUBLISHING | Personalization Request | 222 L612 | Mar 16, 2024, 7:28 PM • Disabled |
| Publishing Flow | | | |
| Environments | | | |
| A Hosts | | | |
| MONITORING | | | |
| Audit Events | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |

Step 2: Disable Tags extensions that are no longer used

- 1. Select the Adobe Analytics extension.
- 2. Click the **Disable** button on the right-hand menu. A confirmation box will appear, click **OK**.
- 3. Disable Adobe Target v2 and Experience Cloud ID Service by following the same steps.



phe Summit Adobe Summit Adobe Summit

Step 3: When complete, you extension configuration should look like this:



Step 4: Click Publishing Flow in the left-hand menu.



lobe Şunmit Adobe Summit Adobe Summit

Step 5: Click on the library name.

| Adobe Experience | ce Platform Data Collection | | Summit L612 (V/ | A7) Prod III 😧 Ք 🧔 |
|---|--------------------------------------|-----------|-----------------|------------------------------------|
| PROPERTY Property Overview AUTHORING Rules | Tag Properties > 🖵 L612-222 Property | | All V Q | Select a working library 👻 🔨 Build |
| Data Elements Extensions PUBLISHING Publishing Flow Environments Hosts MONITORING Audit Events | Development | Submitted | Approved | Published |
| < | Terms of Use Privacy | | | © 2024 Adobe. All Rights Reserved. |

Step 6: Click Add All Changed Resources, then click Save & Build to Development

| Adobe Experier | ce Platform Data Collection | | | Summit L612 (VA7) | Prod III 😧 🖨 | • |
|--|---|-------------------|-------------|-----------------------|------------------------------|------|
| PROPERTY | Tag Properties > 🖵 L612-222 Property | | All ~ Q | | Select a working library 👻 🦨 | |
| AUTHORING | Edit Library | | | Cancel | Save & Build to Developmen | it 👻 |
| RulesData ElementsExtensions | Name Environment VI Development (de | velopment) 🗸 🦨 | | | 2 | G. |
| PUBLISHING | | RESOURCES U | PSTREAM 0 | | | |
| Publishing Flow | | | ~ | | | |
| Environments | | RESOURCE C | HANGES 0 | | | |
| A Hosts | CHANGE | REVISION | MODIFIED BY | LAST MODIFIED | STATUS | |
| MONITORING | > Rule: Analytics Page View | Revision 1 Latest | 222 L612 | Mar 16, 2024, 6:18 PM | • Enabled X | |
| | > Rule: Personalization Request | Revision 1 Latest | 222 L612 | Mar 16, 2024, 6:18 PM | Enabled X | |
| | > Data Element: Cart Total | Revision 1 Latest | 222 L612 | Mar 16, 2024, 6:18 PM | • Enabled X | |
| | > Data Element: Page Type | Revision 1 Latest | 222 L612 | Mar 16, 2024, 6:18 PM | Enabled X | |
| | | | | | | |
| < | Add a Resource Add All Changed Re | sources | | | Remove All Resources | |

jobe Summit/Adobe Summit/Adobe Summit

Step 7: Wait for your library to finish building. Visit the <u>home</u> page on the demo site. Refresh the site. You should still see the *Welcome, Big Spender* served by Target. However, if you open the Adobe Experience Platform Debugger, you'll see that the Target requests are all gone and have been replaced by the requests made by the Web SDK.



Step 8: Switch back to the Adobe Experience Platform Debugger. If you closed it last time, you can open it again, by clicking the puzzle piece in the upper-right hand corner of the browser.

Step 9: Clear the events from the previous page load and refresh. Because we disabled the Target extension, this time you should only see the Tags and Experience Platform Web SDK requests.

| Summary | Network | | | (| Clear Events | ⊥ Downle |
|-----------------------------|----------------------|--|--|---|--------------|----------|
| | All 🥠 Experience | Platform Tags 🛛 🗛 Experience Platform We | eb SDK | | | |
| Experience Platform Web SDK | Solution | A Experience Platform Web SDK | Experience Platform Web SDK | 4 Experience Platform Tags | | |
| Analytics | Page Title | Famms - Fashion HTML Template | Famms - Fashion HTML Template | Famms - Fashion HTML Template | | |
| | Page URL | https://adobesummit24.com/index.html# | https://adobesummit24.com/index.html# | https://adobesummit24.com/index.html# | | |
| Target | URL | https://edge.adobedc.net/ee/or2/v1/interact | https://edge.adobedc.net/ee/or2/v1/interact | https://assets.adobedtm.com/22bfla13013f/ | | |
| Audience Manager | Method | POST | POST | GET | | |
| Experience Platform Tags | Query String | ?configid=8c80ded9-577b-41ea-a6fa-5d86b | ?configid=8c80ded9-577b-41ea-a6fa-5d86b | | | |
| Experience Platorini rags | POST Body | {"meta":{"configOverrides":{},"target":{"migr | {"meta":{"configOverrides":{},"target":{"migr | | | |
| Dynamic Tag Management | Pathname | /ee/or2/v1/interact | /ee/or2/v1/interact | /22bfla13013f/b84e8bd13df5/launch-dc1dd4 | | |
| Experience Cloud ID | Hostname | edge.adobedc.net | edge.adobedc.net | assets.adobedtm.com | | |
| | Domain | adobedc.net | adobedc.net | adobedtm.com | | |
| | Timestamp | Mar 19, 2024, 11:06:04 am | Mar 19, 2024, 11:06:04 am | Mar 19, 2024, 11:06:04 am | | |
| Loss | Time Since Page Load | 436ms | 338ms | 282ms | | |
| | Initiator | https://adobesummit24.com | https://adobesummit24.com | https://adobesummit24.com | | |
| Network | configld | 8c80ded9-577b-41ea-a6fa-5d86bd24f8d9 | 8c80ded9-577b-41ea-a6fa-5d86bd24f8d9 | | | |
| Events | events | [{"xdm":{"_experience":{"decisioning":{"pro | [{"query":{"personalization":{"schemas":["ht | | | |
| Auditor | meta | {"configOverrides":{},"target":{"migration":tr | {"configOverrides":{},"target":{"migration":tr | | | |
| Additor | query | {"identity":{"fetch":["ECID"]}} | {"identity":{"fetch":{"ECID"]}} | | | |
| Settings | requestid | 9c651b58-5466-40bf-8682-83822e2e2273 | ca1f9b3b-e665-436d-b072-870d1d92a201 | | | |

Section Recap

In this section we added Adobe Target to our Datastream and added some Target parameters our Page View rule. These changes along with a minor settings update has allowed us to fully move from the Target extension to the Web SDK.

It's important to note that as long as you pass your Target Parameters, Profile Parameters and Entity Parameters as part of the the data__adobe.target object, no modifications to Target activities or audiences will be necessary.

If you look at your debugger, you'll see that only the Web SDK is now the only library that is sending requests. We have fully moved our Analytics and Target implementations to the Web SDK and have haven't mentioned XDM yet. That's about to change, though.

dobe Summji/Adobe Summii /Adobe Summii

Part 3: Map Incoming Data fields to XDM and enable an In-App Message

Section Overview: In this section, we'll be using Data Prep for Data Collection to map values from our incoming data layer to XDM. We'll do some simple mappings that don't require any transformation as well as some that will leverage new functions that we've recently added to Data Prep that will greatly simplify the transition to the Platform solutions.

Exercise 3.1: Add a simple mapping

Step 1: In your Datastreams tab, click Edit Mapping in the right-hand menu

| Adobe Experience P | latform Data Collection | | | Summit L612 (VA | (7) Prod | | 0 | P | @ |
|--------------------|----------------------------|-----------------------------|---|-----------------|--------------|-----------|------|---|----------|
| A Home | Datastreams > L612-222 Dat | astream | | | | | | | |
| ✓ DATA COLLECTION | | | | | 1 (12 222 0- | | | | |
| 24 Tags | L612-222 Datastream | | | | Edit | tastream | | | |
| App Surfaces | | | | | Edit Ma | apping | | | |
| 😂 Datastreams | | | | | Delete | | | | |
| Event Forwarding | | | , | AddConder | Copy D | atastrean | n | | |
| Monitoring | Convice Name | Status | | Add Service | | | | | |
| Assurance | Service Name | Status | | | Datastream I | ID | 7.4 | | |
| ✓ DATA MANAGEMENT | Adobe Analytics | Enabled | | | 4e7adc65625 | 56 | /80- | | Π. |
| Places | Adobe Target | Enabled | | | Event Schem | ia | | | |
| C Schemas | Adobe target | - 100100 | | | L612 Schema | 3 | | | |

Step 2: Navigate to <u>this URL</u>, copy the JSON code located there, and paste it into the text box on the left-hand side of the page that says **Paste JSON here...** After the right-hand side of the screen has populated as shown in the screenshot below, click the **Next** button.



nina selotov. ji namni selotov. ji namni sel

Step 3: You'll be taken to the Data Prep for Data Collection UI. By default, timestamp and _id will always be mapped. **Do not alter either of these mappings.**

Data Prep is used to map incoming Data Layers and data objects to XDM. Because our goal in this section is to start sending data to the Platform apps, we're going to map a few values from our data object to XDM. To get started click **Add new mapping**.

| Adobe Experience | e Platform Data Collection | | | Summit L612 (VA7) | Prod III 🕜 | P 🚳 |
|--|------------------------------------|------------------------|--------------|-------------------|------------|--------------|
| HomeDATA COLLECTION | Datastreams > L612-222 Datastream | ipping | | Ca | ancel Back | Save |
| 24 Tags | | | | | | |
| App Surfaces | Mapping progress | Required fields | | Frrors | | |
| 😂 Datastreams | mapping program | required netos | | LINIS | | |
| Event Forwarding | All fields 509 | 6 | | | | |
| Monitoring | | 0 | | 0 | | |
| Assurance | | | 4 | | | |
| ✓ DATA MANAGEMENT | | | | | | |
| Places | Filter fields | | | | | |
| T Schemas | Add new mapping Add calculated | field 1 Import Mapping | | | Clear | all mappings |
| - | | | TABGET DELD | | | |
| | SOURCE FIELD | | TARGET FIELD | | | |
| | xdm.timestamp | | timestamp | | ~ 1 | . • |
| | xdm. id | D. | o id | | ~ 1 | |
| | | 4 | | | | |

Step 4: A new row will be added to the mapping. Click the arrow next to the field that says **Select source field**

| DATA COLLECTION | Datastreams > L612-222 Datastream Configure Select data Map | ping | | | Cancel Back | | Save |
|--------------------------------------|---|----------------------|---|--------|-------------|--|-------------|
| 🐓 Tags 🕠 App Surfaces | • • • • • • | Posuized fields | | Error | | | |
| Datastreams | wapping progress | Required netos | | Ellois | | | |
| Event Forwarding Monitoring | All fields 50% | 0 | | 1 | | | |
| Assurance | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | |
| DATA MANAGEMENT | Filter fields | | | | | | |
| DATA MANAGEMENT | Filter fields | | | | | | |
| DATA MANAGEMENT Places Schemas | Filter fields Add new mapping Add calculated fields | eld 🔁 Import Mapping | | | 0 | Clear all m | happir |
| DATA MANAGEMENT Places Chemas | Filter fields Add new mapping Add calculated fields SOURCE FIELD | eld 🔁 Import Mapping | TARGET FIELD | | ٥ | Clear all m | happir |
| DATA MANAGEMENT Places Schemas | Filter fields Add new mapping Add calculated fields SOURCE FIELD xdm.timestamp | eld 🔁 Import Mapping | TARGET FIELD | | ٥ | Clear all m | happir C |
| DATA MANAGEMENT Places Chemas | Filter fields Add new mapping Add calculated fire SOURCE FIELD xdm_timestamp xdm_tid | eld 🔁 Import Mapping | TARGET FIELD • timestamp •_id | | ٥ | Clear all m | nappir |
| DATA MANAGEMENT Places Schemas | Filter fields Add new mapping Add calculated field Source Field Xdm_lid Select source field | eld 🔁 Import Mapping | TARGET FIELD • timestamp •id • Select target field | | ٥ | Clear all m Clear | happir C |
| DATA MANAGEMENT Places Schemas | Filter fields Add new mapping Add calculated field SOURCE FIELD xdm.timestamp xdmid Select source field | eld 🔁 Import Mapping | TARGET FIELD • timestamp •id • Select target field | | ٥ | Clear all m Clear | appir (|

Step 5: Expand the tree including the **target** node and select **cartTotal** . Click the **Select** button in the bottom right.

| Adobe Experience | Platform Data Collection | Summit L612 (VA7) Prod | ## Ø | P | • |
|---|--|------------------------|---------------|----------------|---------|
| Adobe Experience Home DATA COLLECTION Tags Tags App Surfaces Datastreams Event Forwarding Monitoring Assurance DATA MANAGEMENT Places Schemas | Platform Data Collect Select field Untitled schema data Object analytics Object target Object target Object target Object | Surmit L612 (VA7) Prod | III 0 | | |
| | | C | ancel | 2 ielect | |
| | Privacy Policy Terms of Use | | © 2024 Adobe. | All rights res | served. |

Step 6: Click the mapping icon to the right of the field that says Select target field

| Adobe Experience | ce Platform Data Collection | | Summit L612 (VA7 |) Prod III 😧 🧬 🚳 |
|--|---|------------------|-----------------------|------------------------------------|
| Home DATA COLLECTION Tags | Datastreams > L612-222 Datastream Configure Select data Mapping | : | | ancel Back Save |
| App Surfaces | Mapping progress | Required fields | Errors | |
| Event Forwarding | All fields 50% | 0 | 1 | |
| Assurance DATA MANAGEMENT Places Schemas | Filter fields • Add new mapping • Add calculated field • Output • Else p • Output • Else p • Output • Outpu | 1 Import Mapping | TARGET FIELD | Clear all mappings |
| | xdm.timestamp | | etimestamp | t: 0 |
| | xdm_id | | ∍_id | v 11 0 |
| | dataadobe.target.cartTotal | | © Select target field | E 0 |
| | Privacy Policy Terms of Use | | | © 2024 Adobe. All rights reserved. |

lobe Summit/Adobe Summit/Adobe Summit



Step 7: Navigate to web._atag.cartTotal and select it. Click the Select button.

Step 8: Follow the same process as above to map **data.___adobe.analytics.eVar1** in the incoming data object to **web._atag.seatNumber** in the XDM schema.

Exercise 3.2: Use New Analytics Functions to extract an event from the Events string (Optional)

One of the most difficult things about migrating from Analytics to Customer Journey Anaytics has been extracting events from the Analytics Events string and values contained within the Products variable. The 8 new functions we've created were created to simplify the process of mapping from the Events String and Products Variable.

In this example, we'll extract a specific event from the events string.

dobe Şummit/Adobe Summit/Adobe Summit

| Adobe Experience | e Platform Data Collection | | Summit L612 (VA7) | a III 🥹 😤 🚳 |
|--|---|------------------|----------------------|--------------------|
| Home DATA COLLECTION Tags | Datastreams > L612-222 Datastream | | Cancel | Back Save |
| App Surfaces | Mapping progress | Required fields | Errors | |
| Event Forwarding Monitoring | All fields 100% | 0 | 0 | |
| Assurance DATA MANAGEMENT | Filter fields | | | |
| PlacesCall Schemas | Add new mapping Add calculated field SOURCE FIELD | € Import Mapping | TARGET FIELD | Clear all mappings |
| | xdm.timestamp | | e timestamp | < t 0 |
| | xdm_id | | bi_ • | < L: 0 |
| | dataadobe.analytics.eVar1 | | • webatag.seatNumber | 1: 0 |

Step 1: On the mapping screen, click the Add Calculated Field button.

Step 2: Extract event2 from the events string

- 1. Search for *aa_get_event* on the left-hand search box.
- 2. Click the plus button to add the aa_get_event_value function to the code box.
- 3. In the parenthesis, add copy and paste the following text: data.__adobe.analytics.events, 'event2'
- 4. Click the Preview button.
- 5. The value of "2.99" from the events string will be displayed in the preview box.
- 6. Click Save.



dobe Summit/Adobe Summit Adobe Summit

| Adobe Experience | Platform Data Collection | | | | Summit L612 (VA7) | Prod | | U | | |
|---|--|---------------------------------------|------------|--|-------------------|------|---|----------|----------|----------|
| Home | Configure Select data Maj | apping | | | | | | | | |
| DATA COLLECTION | | | | | | | | | | |
| a Tags | Mapping progress | Requi | red fields | | Errors | | | | | |
| App Surfaces | | | | | | | | | | |
| Datastreams | All fields 100% | . 0 | | | 1 | | | | | |
| Event Forwarding | | U | | | | | | | | |
| Monitoring | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | |
| Assurance | Filter fields | | | | | | | | | |
| Assurance | Filter fields | | | | | | | | | |
| Assurance DATA MANAGEMENT Places | Filter fields Add new mapping Add calculated filter | field 于 Import Ma | pping | | | | 0 | Clear a | II mapp | əir |
| Assurance DATA MANAGEMENT Places Schemas | Filter fields Add new mapping Add calculated for source FIELD | field Import Ma | pping | TARGET FIELD | | | 0 | Clear a | ill mapp | pir |
| Assurance DATA MANAGEMENT Places Schemas | Filter fields Add new mapping Add calculated fi source FIELD xdm.timestamp | field 🔁 Import Ma | pping | TARGET FIELD | | | 0 | Clear a | ill mapp | pir |
| Assurance DATA MANAGEMENT Places Schemas | Filter fields Add new mapping Add calculated f SOURCE FIELD xdm.timestamp | field 🔁 Import Ma | pping | TARGET FIELD | | | 0 | Clear a | ill mapp | pin |
| Assurance DATA MANAGEMENT Places Schemas | Filter fields Add new mapping Add calculated f SOURCE FIELD xdm.lid | field 🔁 Import Ma | pping | TARGET FIELD • timestamp •_id | | | 0 | Clear a | ill mapp | pin C |
| Assurance DATA MANAGEMENT Places Schemas | Filter fields Add new mapping Add calculated fi source FIELD xdm.timestamp xdm_id aa_get_event_value(dataadobe.analytics.event_value(data_adobe.analytics.event_value(da | field 🔁 Import Ma | pping | TARGET FIELD • timestamp • _id • Select target field | | | 0 | | all mapp | |
| Assurance DATA MANAGEMENT Places Schemas | Filter fields Add new mapping Add calculated fi SOURCE FIELD Xdm.timestamp Xdm_id aa_get_event_value(dataadobe.analytics.evarl dataadobe.analytics.eVarl | field 🗐 Import Ma | pping | TARGET FIELD • timestamp •id • Select target field • webatag.seatNum | lber | | 0 | | ell mapp | |
| Assurance DATA MANAGEMENT Places Schemas | Filter fields Add new mapping Add calculated f SOURCE FIELD xdm.id aa_get_event_value(dataadobe.analytics.event_value(data_adobe.analytics.event_value(data | field 🔁 Import Ma rents, 'event2') | pping | TARGET FIELD • timestamp •_id • Select target field • web_atag.seatNum • web_atag.cartTotal | ıber | | 0 | | | |

Step 3: Click the mapping icon to the right of the field that says Select target field.

Step 4: Navigate to **web._webPageDetails.pageViews.value** and select it. Click the **Select** button.

| | | 10093013.12 | | | | | |
|------------------|-----------|-----------------|---------------------|---|-------|--------|---|
| Home | Configure | Select data Map | oping | | | | |
| DATA COLLECTION | Solo | ct field | | | | | |
| Tags | Sele | Ct netu | | | | | |
| App Surfaces | | | region String | | | | |
| Datastreams | | | | | | | |
| Event Forwarding | | | type String | | | | |
| Monitoring | | webPag | geDetails Object | | | | |
| Assurance | 5 | | operations Object | | | | |
| ATA MANAGEMENT | | | pageviews Object | | | | |
| Places | ¢ | | id String | | | | |
| Schemas | so | | value Double | | | | |
| | 5 | | | | | | |
| | | | URL String | | | | |
| | > | -0 | isErrorPage Boolean | | | | |
| | 1 | | isHomePage Boolean | | | 9 | |
| | | | shoherage booken | | | 4 | |
| | | | | G | ancel | Select | 1 |
| | | | | C | | | J |
| | | | | _ | _ | _ | |

dobe Summit/Adobe Summit /Adobe Summit

| Adobe Experience | e Platform Data Collection | | Summit L612 (VA | (7) Prod 🤅 | | P 💿 |
|---|---|-------------------|------------------------------------|-------------------|-------------------------|---------|
| Home DATA COLLECTION Zags | Datastreams > L612-222 Datastream Configure Select data Mapping | | (| Cancel Back | | ave |
| App Surfaces | Mapping progress | Required fields | Errors | | | |
| Event Forwarding Monitoring Assurance | All fields 100% | 0 | 0 | | | |
| DATA MANAGEMENT Places Schemas | Filter fields Add new mapping Add calculated field | -퀸 Import Mapping | | Classical Control | ear all ma | appings |
| | SOURCE FIELD | | TARGET FIELD | | | |
| | xdm.timestamp | | • timestamp | ~ | \mathbb{T}^n_{α} | • |
| | xdmid | A | bi_ • | ~ | t, | • |
| | aa_get_event_value(dataadobe.analytics.events, ' | event2') | web.webPageDetails.pageViews.value | ~ | t; | ۰ |
| | dataadobe.analytics.eVar1 | | <pre>web_atag.seatNumber</pre> | ~ | t: | • |
| | dataadobe.target.cartTotal | | web_atag.cartTotal | ~ | t: | • |

Exercise 3.3: Configure your Datastream to Send Data to Platform

With some XDM mappings in place, we're ready to start sending data to Platform. As we discussed during the presentation, XDM is the foundation for all data sent to the Experience Platform solutions, like Real-Time CDP, Customer Journey Analytics and Adobe Journey Optimizer.

Creating an XDM schema is typically the first step when getting started with Edge Data Collection. For this lab, we have created one XDM schema for everyone to use. The name of the schema is **L612 Schema**; it has already been specified in your Datastream configuration. We've also created a dataset beforehand as well; it's called **L612 Dataset**, but we need to configure it as part of the Adobe Experience Platform Service configuration in Datastreams.

dope Suumit Adope Suumit Adope Suumit

Step 1: Navigate to Datastreams, click Add Service

| Adobe Experience | ce Platform Data Collection | | | Summit L612 (VA7) Prod III 👔 🥙 🦊 |
|---|-----------------------------|-----------------------------|---|--|
| Home | Datastreams > L612-222 Data | stream | | |
| Any Tags | L612-222 Datastream | | | L612-222 Datastream |
| Datastreams Event Forwarding | | | ſ | Add Service Add Service |
| Monitoring | Service Name | Status | _ | Datastream ID |
| DATA MANAGEMENT | Adobe Analytics | Enabled | | 91328171-3de5-4a34-87ad- 4e7adc656256 |
| Places Schemas | Adobe Target | Enabled | | Event Schema L612 Schema |
| | | | | Created By L612+222@adobeeventlab.com |
| | | | | Last Modified By L612+222@adobeeventlab.com |
| | | | | Last Modified On Mar 16, 2024, 8:24 PM |
| | Privacy Policy Terms of Use | | | © 2024 Adobe. All rights rese |

Step 2: Select Adobe Experience Platform from the dropdown menu.

| Adobe Experience P | latform Data Collection | | Summit L612 (VA7) Prod | | 0 | P | (|
|---|--|--|------------------------|------------|----------|------------|----------|
| A Home | Datastreams > L612-222 Datastream > Add Serv | vice | | Cance | el | Save | |
| DATA COLLECTION Tags App Surfaces Datastreams Event Forwarding Monitoring Assurance DATA MANAGEMENT Places Schemas | Serv A A A E A | vice (required) elect an option Vdobe Analytics vdobe Audience Manager vdobe Target Event Forwarding vdobe Experience Platform | ~ | | | | |
| L | Privacy Policy Terms of Use | | | © 2024 Add | obe. All | rights res | erved. |

dobe Şunnnji Adobe Sunnnii Adobe Sunnnii

Step 3: Configure the Adobe Experience Platform service

- 1. Make sure the **Enabled** toggle is turned on.
- 2. Select L612 Dataset from the Event Dataset drop-down menu.
- 3. Select the Edge Segmentation checkbox
- 4. Select the Adobe Journey Optimizer checkbox
- 5. Scroll up and click Save.

| DATA COLLECTION Tags Taps App Surfaces Batastreams Event Forwarding | | Service (required) Adobe Experience Platform ✓ | | 5 |
|--|---|--|--|---|
| 😂 Datastreams | | | | 0 |
| Event Forwarding | 9 | Enabled | | |
| Monitoring | 2 | Event Dataset (required) L612 Dataset V X Primary | | |
| DATA MANAGEMENT Places | | Add Event Dataset | | |
| Schemas | | Select an option | | |
| | | Primary Offer Decisioning | | |
| | | Warning A You either don't have permission to access Offer Decisioning in this Sandbox or the Sandbox was reset or is not fully provisioned yet. Please contact your administrator. | | |
| | 3 | Edge Segmentation | | |

Exercise 3.4: Update the Analytics Page View Rule to include In-app qualification

In-App Messaging is a feature that allows for Personalization rules to be evaluated in the browser in real-time without having to wait for the Edge Network to return a response. In the next section, we'll configure a variable that will be evaluated by this client-side rules engine to determine if the In-App message should be shown.

Refer to this document to learn more about In-App messages in Journey Optimizer

dobe Şunmît Adobe Sunmît Adobe Sunmît

Step 1: Go back to your Tags browser tab. Click on **Rules** in the left-hand menu. Then, click on the **Analytics Page View** rule.

| Adobe Experience | e Platform Data Collection | | Summit L612 (VA7) | Prod III 🚱 | 🤌 🚳 |
|--|--------------------------------------|---------|-------------------|--------------------------|-----------------------------|
| PROPERTY Property Overview | Tag Properties > 🖵 L612-222 Property | All ~ Q | | Select a working library | K Build |
| AUTHORING | Q Search | | | | Add Rule |
| K Rules | □ NAME | | MODIFIED BY LA | LST MODIFIED ST | ATUS |
| Data ElementsExtensions | Analytics Page View | | 222 L612 M | ar 16, 2024, 6:06 PM 🔹 🔹 | Enabled |
| | Personalization Request | | 222 L612 M | ar 15, 2024, 6:21 PM • | Enabled |
| Environments | | | | | |
| A Hosts | | | | | |
| MONITORING | | | | | |
| Audit Events | | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| < | Terms of Use Privacy | | | © 2024 Adobe. A | ll Rights Reserved. |

Step 2: Click the Adobe Experience Platform Web SDK – Send Event rule.

| Adobe Experience | e Platform Data Collection | | Summit L612 (VA7) | Prod III 🔞 | e 🥐 💿 |
|--|--|---------------------------|---------------------------|--------------------------|-----------|
| PROPERTY | Tag Properties > 🖵 L612-222 Property | All ~ Q | | Select a working library | y 🖌 Kuild |
| AUTHORING | Edit Rule | | Latest 🖌 | Cancel Sav | e 🗸 |
| Rules Data Elements Extensions | Name Analytics Page View | | | | [ā ₽ |
| PUBLISHING Publishing Flow Environments | IF - Determines when you want the rule to fire | | | | |
| Hosts MONITORING Audit Events | Core - Page Bottom | | | | |
| | THEN - Determines what you want the rule to do | | | | |
| | ACTIONS ACTIONS ACTIO | Adobe Experience Platform | Web SDK (Summit) - Send e | went | |
| < | | | | | |

jobe Summit Adobe Summit Adobe Summit

Step 3: Scroll down to the **Personalization** section, specifically to the **Decision Context** portion that has a Beta label.

- 1. In the **Key** field, type **cartTotal**.
- 2. Click the storage icon next to the value field.

| Tag Properties > 🖵 L612-222 Property | x | All 🗸 | Q | | Select a v | vorking lit | brary 🗸 | K Bui |
|--|---|---|--|--|--|--|---|--|
| Latest Analytics Page View > Action | Configuration | | | | Ca | incel | Kee | o Change |
| Extension Adobe Experience Platform Web S Action Type Send event Adobe Experience Platform Web SDK (Su Adobe Experience Platform Web SDK (Su Advanced opmons | Orisource - Capacity suppress one required and default surface. Decision context: @ Manually enter decision context. Provide the keys and values that the rulesets will Key * CartTotal Enter the context key. Value Enter the context key. Add context item Datastream configuration overn Learn more | Provide a dat se to determine Ra | a element. which experience to delive |] <u>2</u> / | | | | |
| | Latest Analytics Page View > Action Extension Adobe Experience Platform Web S ~ Action Type Send event ~ Name Adobe Experience Platform Web SDK (Su > ADVANCED OPTIONS | Latest Analytics Page View > Action Configuration Extension and default surface. Adobe Experience Platform Web S Decision context @ea Action Type Manually enter decision context. Send event Adobe Experience Platform Web SDK (Su Provide the keys and values that the rulesets will the ruleset the rulesets will the rulesets wil | Latest Analytics Page View > Action Configuration Extension Adobe Experience Platform Web S Action Type Send event Adobe Experience Platform Web SDK (Su) Adde Context Reg. Value Enter the context value. Reg Add context item Datastream configuration overrides | Latest Analytics Page View > Action Configuration Extension Adobe Experience Platform Web S Action Type Send event Adobe Experience Platform Web SDK (Su Adobe Experience Platform Web SDK (Su > ADVAACED OPTIONS Add context item Add context item Add context item | Lets: Analytics Page View > Action Configuration Extension Action Type Send event Adobe Experience Platform Web SL Action Type Action Type Action Type Adobe Experience Platform Web SLK Action Type Action Type Action Type Adobe Experience Platform Web SDK (Su) Action Type Adobe Experience Platform Web SDK (Su) Advide Experience Platform Web SDK (Su) Advide Experience Platform Web SDK (Su) Advide Experience Platform Web SDK (Su) Advide Experience Platform Web SDK (Su) Advide Experience Platform Web SDK (Su) Advide Experience Platform Web SDK (Su) Advide Experience Platform Web SDK (Su) Advide Experience Platform Web SDK (Su) Advide Experience Platform Web SDK (Su) Advide Experience Platform Web SDK (Su) Advide Experience Platform Web SDK (Su) Advide Experience Platform Web SDK (Su) Advide Experience Platform Web SDK (Su) Advide Experience Platform Web SDK (Su) Advide Experience Platform Web SDK (Su) <td>Latest Analytics Page View > Action Configuration Extension Action Type Send event Adobe Experience Platform Web SDK (Su) Action Type Adobe Experience Platform Web SDK (Su) Action Type Action Type</td> <td>Lets Analytics Page View > Action Configuration Literation Addree Experience Platform Web S.n. Name Adobe Experience Platform Web SDK (su) > ADVAACED OPTIONS Value Carter Addometation Addometation Name Adobe Experience Platform Web SDK (su) > ADVAACED OPTIONS Carter Addometation <td< td=""><td>Lets Anlytics Page View > Action Configuration Literation Action Type Send event > ADVANCED OPTIONS Value Carrier Context Value. Remove context item Add context item Add context item</td></td<></td> | Latest Analytics Page View > Action Configuration Extension Action Type Send event Adobe Experience Platform Web SDK (Su) Action Type Adobe Experience Platform Web SDK (Su) Action Type Action Type | Lets Analytics Page View > Action Configuration Literation Addree Experience Platform Web S.n. Name Adobe Experience Platform Web SDK (su) > ADVAACED OPTIONS Value Carter Addometation Addometation Name Adobe Experience Platform Web SDK (su) > ADVAACED OPTIONS Carter Addometation Addometation <td< td=""><td>Lets Anlytics Page View > Action Configuration Literation Action Type Send event > ADVANCED OPTIONS Value Carrier Context Value. Remove context item Add context item Add context item</td></td<> | Lets Anlytics Page View > Action Configuration Literation Action Type Send event > ADVANCED OPTIONS Value Carrier Context Value. Remove context item Add context item Add context item |

Step 4: Select **Cart Total** from the from the Data Element selector.

| Adobe Experier | nce Platform Data Collection | | | Summit L612 (VA7) | Prod III 😧 🤗 🔕 |
|--|--|---|---------------|-------------------|------------------------------------|
| PROPERTY | Tag Properties > | L612-222 Property | All 🗸 🔍 | | Select a working library 👻 🔨 Build |
| AUTHORING | Latest Analyt | Soloct Data Element | | | Cancel Keep Changes |
| Rules Data Elements Extensions PUBLISHING Publishing Flow Environments Hosts | Extension Adobe Experience Action Type Send event Name Adobe Experience > Advanced optic | Q Cart Total Page Type Page View Data Variable Tags Property Name | | <u> </u> | ی ۳ |
| MONITORING | | Datastrear Learn more | Cancel Cancel | select 2 | |

lobe Şummit/Adobe Summit/Adobe Summit

Step 5: Select Keep Changes

| PROPERTY | Tag Properties > 🖵 L612-222 Prope | All V Q Select a working library | ✓ ^K Build |
|-------------------|--|--|----------------------|
| AUTHORING | Latest Analytics Page View > Act | on Configuration Cancel | Keep Changes |
| 1 Rules | Extension | and default surface. | 63 |
| Data Elements | Adobe Experience Platform Web S | Decision context Beta | |
| Extensions | Action Type | Manually enter decision context. O Provide a data element. | Ę |
| PUBLISHING | Send event | Provide the keys and values that the rulesets will use to determine which experience to deliver. | |
| ➡ Publishing Flow | Name | Key * | |
| Environments | Adobe Experience Platform Web SDK (Su. | cartTotal | |
| A Hosts | > ADVANCED OPTIONS | Enter the context key. Value | |
| Audit Events | | %Cart Total% | |
| | | Remove context item | |
| | | Add context item | |
| | * | Datastream configuration overrides | |
| | | Learn more | |
| < | | | |

Step 6: Click Save

| Adobe Experier | nce Platform Data Collection | | Summit L612 (VA7) Prod | III 🕑 🦯 | P 🚳 |
|---|--|-------------------------------|---------------------------------|---------------------|---------|
| PROPERTY | Tag Properties > 🖵 L612-222 Property | All ~ Q | Select | a working library 💙 | 🔨 Build |
| AUTHORING | Edit Rule | | Latest 🗸 Can | cel | |
| K Rules | Name | | | | La. |
| Data Elements | Analytics Page View | | | | |
| Extensions | IF - Determines when you want the rule to fire | | | | Ę |
| Publishing Flow Environments | EVENTS 0 | | | | - |
| Hosts | Core - Page Bottom | | | | |
| Audit Events | CONDITIONS 0 | | | | |
| | O Add | | | | |
| | THEN - Determines what you want the rule to do | | | | |
| | ACTIONS 0 | | | | |
| | Adobe Experience Platform Web SDK (Summit) - Update variable WAIT, T | HEN Adobe Experience Platform | n Web SDK (Summit) - Send event | o | |
| < | | | | | |

dobe Summit/Adobe Summit/Adobe Summit

Step 7: Click Publishing Flow

| Adobe Experien | ce Platform Data Collection | Summit L61 | 2 (VA7) Prod III 🕑 Ք 🚳 |
|---|--------------------------------------|-------------|------------------------------------|
| PROPERTY | Tag Properties > 🖵 L612-222 Property | All 🗸 🔍 | Select a working library 👻 🔨 Build |
| AUTHORING | Q Search | | Add Rule |
| 🛠 Rules | □ NAME | MODIFIED BY | LAST MODIFIED STATUS |
| Data Elements Extensions | Analytics Page View | 222 L612 | Mar 16, 2024, 8:35 PM • Enabled |
| PUBLISHING | Personalization Request | 222 L612 | Mar 16, 2024, 7:28 PM • Disabled |
| Environments Hosts | J | | |
| MONITORING | | | |
| Audit Events | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| < | Terms of Use Privacy | | © 2024 Adobe. All Rights Reserved |

Step 8: Click the Library name.

| OPERTY | Tag Properties > 1 612-222 Propert | v | | Select a working library 🗴 🔍 Bu |
|-----------------------------|------------------------------------|-----------|----------|---------------------------------|
| Property Overview | Q Search | 7 | ru · o | Add Libra |
| Rules | | | | |
| Data Elements Extensions | Development | Submitted | Approved | Published |
| Publishing Flow | Environment: Development | | | |
| Environments Hosts | | | | |
| Audit Events | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |

dobe Summit/Adobe Summit/Adobe Summit

| PERTY | Tag Properties 🗦 🖵 L612-222 Property | | All 🗸 Q | | Select a working library 🗸 | K Bu |
|--------------------------------------|--------------------------------------|-------------------|-------------|-----------------------|-----------------------------|------|
| Property Overview | Edit Librəry | | | Cancel | Save & Build to Development | nt |
| Rules Data Elements Extensions | Name Environment VI Development | (development) 🗸 🦃 | | | | |
| LISHING | | RESOURCES U | PSTREAM 0 | | | |
| Publishing Flow | | | ~ | | | |
| Environments | | RESOURCE CI | HANGES 0 | | | |
| Hosts | CHANGE | REVISION | MODIFIED BY | LAST MODIFIED | STATUS | |
| Audit Events | > Rule: Analytics Page View | Revision 2 Latest | 222 L612 | Mar 16, 2024, 7:46 PM | • Enabled X | |
| | > Rule: Personalization Request | Revision 2 Latest | 222 L612 | Mar 16, 2024, 7:46 PM | • Disabled X | |
| | > Data Element: Cart Total | Revision 1 Latest | 222 L612 | Mar 16, 2024, 6:18 PM | • Enabled X | |
| | > Data Element: Page Type | Revision 1 Latest | 222 L612 | Mar 16, 2024, 6:18 PM | • Enabled X | |

Step 10: Wait 20-30 seconds. Navigate back to the homepage, you'll see a Free Shipping offer delivered by Journey Optimizer's In-app Messaging feature.



Step 9. Click Add All Changed Resources then Save & Build to Development

Section Recap

Congratulations! You just setup an Adobe Journey Optimizer In-App Message, but more importantly, you successfully migrated to the Web SDK in 60 minutes!

In the process, you were able to convert your JavaScript libraries to the Web SDK using your existing implementation.

Using Data Prep for Data Collection, we were able to map our existing data to XDM and send it to the Platform based applications.

As a bonus, we also enabled the Beta In-App Messaging feature powered by Adobe Journey Optimizer.

dobe Şımmit Adobe Şımmit Adobe Şımmit

Bonus Activity: Use Event Forwarding to send to 3rd Party Destinations

Section Overview: Event Forwarding is a powerful feature exclusive to the Edge Network that allows you to forward data to 3rd party endpoints in real-time. You can create conditions when Event Forwarding happens which makes this the perfect solution to migrate all your 3rd party pixels to server-side conversion APIs.

Bonus Exercise 1.1: Configure and Event Forwarding Property, Data Element and Rule

Step 1: In your Tags tab, navigate to Event Forwarding

- 1. Click the hamburger menu in the upper left-hand corner.
- 2. Click Event Forwarding in the left-hand menu.

| Adobe Experient | ce Platform Data Collection | | | Summ | iit L612 (VA7) Prod III 🖁 | P 💿 |
|---|------------------------------|--------------------------------------|---------|-------------|---------------------------|-----------------------------|
| A Home | PROPERTY | Tag Properties > 🖵 L612-222 Property | All ~ Q | | Select a working library | 🗸 🔨 Build |
| V DATA COLLECTION | Property Overview | | | | | |
| 🎝 Tags | AUTHORING | Q Search | | | | Add Rule |
| App Surfaces | 🛠 Rules | □ NAME | | MODIFIED BY | LAST MODIFIED | STATUS |
| Datastreams Event Forwarding | Data Elements Extensions | Add to Cart | | 222 L612 | Mar 7, 2024, 4:42 PM | Enabled |
| Monitoring 2 | PUBLISHING | Analytics Page View | | 222 L612 | Mar 7, 2024, 5:19 PM | Enabled |
| V DATA MANAGEMENT | Environments | Initialize Analytics Plugins | | 222 L612 | Mar 7, 2024, 2:14 PM | Enabled |
| Places Schemas | MONITORING | Personalization Request | | 222 L612 | Mar 7, 2024, S:19 PM | • Disabled |
| | 🔛 Audit Events | | | | | |
| | ¢ | - Terms of Use Privacy | | | © 2024 Adob | e. All Rights Reserved. |

jobe Summit/Adobe Summit/Adobe Summit

Step 2: Click New Property.

| Adobe Experience | e Platform Data Collection | Sun | nmit L612 (VA7) Prod | iii 🛛 📌 🚳 |
|--|---|----------|----------------------|------------------------|
| Home | Event Forwarding Properties | | | |
| 🎝 Tags | Q, Search | | | New Property |
| App Surfaces | NAME | PLATFORM | MODIFIED BY | LAST MODIFIED |
| 😂 Datastreams | Ojeffhickentexexample.com - Event Forwarding | Edge | jeff hicken | Mar 9, 2023, 3:26 PM |
| By Event Forwarding | | Fill 1 | , | |
| Monitoring | 4.25 Jon Test | Edge | Jon Viray | Apr 25, 2022, 11:42 AM |
| Assurance DATA MANAGEMENT | aa0_testjhickenexample.com - Event Forwarding | Edge | jeff hicken | Mar 30, 2023, 2:29 PM |
| Places | abc.com - Event Forwarding | Edge | Harinath Kopeti | Jun 1, 2023, 8:58 AM |
| C Schemas | acme.com - Event Forwarding | Edge | Hervinder Bhandal | Mar 28, 2023, 11:20 AM |
| | adobet23.com - Event Forwarding | Edge | Travis Jordan | Feb 7, 2024, 11:46 AM |
| | adobe2.com - Event Forwarding | Edge | Travis Jordan | Mar 8, 2023, 9:13 PM |
| | Adobe APAC - Seunghwan - Test | Edge | Seunghwan Roh | Sep 5, 2022, 2:23 AM |
| | adobe.com - Event Forwarding | Edge | Travis Jordan | Mar 8, 2023, 9:09 PM |
| | agaber AEPCollection Demo 2 | Edge | Alex Gaber | Feb 10, 2022, 9:32 AM |

Step 3: Create a new Event Forwarding property

- 1. Give your property a name L612-### Event Forwarding. Where ### is your seat number.
- 2. Click Save.

| Adobe Experience Platform Data Collection | | Summit L612 (VA7) Prod | 0 | P | • |
|---|----|------------------------|-------|---|---|
| Event Forwarding Properties \Rightarrow Create Property | | | | | ₽ |
| Name * L612-222 Event Forwarding |]1 | | | | |
| Platform * | | | | | |
| > ADVANCED OPTIONS | | | | | |
| Cancel | | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| | | | | | |

dobe Şunnnit Adobe Sunnnit Adobe Sunnit

Step 4: You'll be taken back to the main property listing page for Event Forwarding. Search your seat number and click on the **Event Forwarding** property you just created.

| Adobe Experience P | Platform Data Collection | Experience Edge Early Access | Summit L612 (VA7) Prod | III 🛛 🧬 🥚 |
|---------------------|-----------------------------|------------------------------|------------------------|------------------------------------|
| A Home | Event Forwarding Properties | | | |
| ✓ DATA COLLECTION | | | | |
| 24 Tags | Q, L612 × | | | New Property |
| App Surfaces | NAME | PLATFO | RM MODIFIED BY | LAST MODIFIED |
| 🗃 Datastreams | C Mitchi (12 | 1 | fore Mitch Dice | Mar 4 2024 0-40 PM |
| By Event Forwarding | MitchLoiz | | age mitch kice | mar 4, 2024, 9:40 PM |
| Monitoring | Summit24-L612 | E E | ige Joe Khoury | Feb 28, 2024, 1:07 PM |
| Assurance | | | | |
| ✓ DATA MANAGEMENT | | | | |
| • Places | | | | |
| Schemas | | | | |
| ✓ CUSTOMER | | | | |
| Identities | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | Terms of Use Privacy | | | © 2024 Adobe. All Rights Reserved. |

Step 5: Navigate to Extensions



jobe Sunniji/Adobe Sunnii Adobe Sunnii



Step 7: Install the Adobe Cloud Connector Extension

- 1. Click the Adobe Cloud Connector extension.
- 2. Click the Install button on the right-hand menu.



lobe Summit Adobe Summit Adobe Summit

Step 8: Add a new Data Element

- 1. Click Data Elements in the left-hand menu.
- 2. Click Create New Data Element.



Step 9: Configure your Data Element

- 1. Give your Data Element a name of cartTotal
- 2. Select Custom Code from the Data Element Type dropdown.
- 3. Click Open Editor.

| Adobe Experience | ce Platform Data Collection | | | Experience Edge Early Access Se | ummit L612 (VA7) Prod | III 🛛 🖗 🥚 |
|------------------|---|----------|--------|---------------------------------|-----------------------|-----------------------------|
| PROPERTY | Event Forwarding Properties > 🗮 MitchL612 | | | All ¥ Q | Select | a working library 👻 🔨 Build |
| AUTHORING | Create Data Element | | | Latest (n | o revisions yet) 🐱 | Cancel Save 🗸 |
| 🛠 Rules | Name | (I) Open | Editor | | | 巨 |
| B Data Elements | cartTotal | | 3 | | | |
| Extensions | Extension | | | | | |
| PUBLISHING | Core | ~ | | | | |
| Publishing Flow | Data Element Type | | | | | |
| Environments | Custom Code 2 | ~ | | | | |
| A Hosts | Enable Default Value | | | | | |
| Secrets | Force lowercase value | | | | | |
| MONITORING | Clean text | | | | | |
| Audit Events | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | |

lobe Şummit Adobe Summit Adobe Summit

Step 10: Add the following code to the to the Editor and then click Save

| let cartTotal = 0; | |
|--|----|
| <pre>if (arc.event.xdm.webatag) {</pre> | |
| <pre>cartTotal = arc.event.xdm.webatag.cartTotal</pre> | 0; |
| } | |
| return cartTotal; | |

| Adobe Experience Platform Data Collection | Summit L612 (VA7) Prod III 🚱 🗍 |
|--|--|
| Edit Code (JavaScript) | Cancel |
| <pre>// Your JS code has access to 'arc' and 'utils' variables. // Don't forget to return your data element value. let cartTotal =0; if (arc.event.xdm.webatag) { cartTotal = arc.event.xdm.webatag.cartTotal 0; } return cartTotal; </pre> | |
| No errors or warnings | See docs for supported language versit |

Step 11: Click Save again.

| Adobe Experie | nce Platform Data Collection | | | Experience Edge Early Access | Summit L612 (VA7) Prod | III 0 🖗 |
|-------------------|---|---|-----------------|------------------------------|-----------------------------|-----------------------|
| PROPERTY | Event Forwarding Properties > 🗮 MitchL612 | | | All 🗸 🔍 | Select | a working library 🗸 🕹 |
| AUTHORING | Create Data Element | | | Lat | est (no revisions yet) \vee | Cancel Save |
| 🛠 Rules | Name | | (A Open Editor | | | |
| B Data Elements | cartTotal | | | | | |
| 🐇 Extensions | Extension | | | | | |
| PUBLISHING | Core | ~ | | | | |
| ➡ Publishing Flow | Data Element Type | | | | | |
| Environments | Custom Code | ~ | | | | |
| A Hosts | Enable Default Value | | | | | |
| Secrets | Force lowercase value | | | | | |
| MONITORING | Clean text | | | | | |
| Audit Events | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | |
| < | | | | | | |

obe funnit/Adobe funnit/Adobe funnit

Step 12: In a new browser tab, visit <u>https://webhook.site/</u> and copy the website URL.



Step 13: Back in the Tags tab, click Rules on the left-hand menu, then click Create New Rule.



lobe Şummit/Adobe Summit/Adobe Summit

| Adobe Experie | ence Platform Data Collection | Summit L612 (VA7) | Prod III 😧 📌 🧕 |
|--|--|-----------------------------|------------------------|
| DPERTY | Event Forwarding Properties > 🗮 L612-222 | All 🗸 Q | • v1 🗸 Build |
| HORING | Create Rule | Latest (no revisions yet) 🐱 | Cancel Save to Library |
| Rules Data Elements | Name Send Request to Webhook | | |
| ISHING | IF - Determines when you want the rule to fire | | |
| Publishing Flow Environments Hosts | | | |
| Secrets | THEN - Determines what you want the rule to do | | |
| Audit Events | ACTIONS 0 | | |
| | Add | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |

Step 14: Name the rule Send Request to Webhook, then click Add under Conditions

Step 15: Configure your condition

- 1. Select Value Comparison from the Condition Type drop-down
- 2. Click the storage icon next to Left Operand (required)

| Adobe Experience | ce Platform Data Collection | | Summit L612 (VA7) Prod | | 0 | 9 💿 |
|-------------------|--|-------------------------|------------------------|--------|----------|---------|
| PROPERTY | Event Forwarding Properties > 🗮 L612-222 | | All ¥ Q | | • v1 ~ 4 | 🔨 Build |
| AUTHORING | Latest Send Request to Webhook > Condition Configuration | | | Cancel | Keep G | Changes |
| 🛠 Rules | Logic Type 0 | Return true if | | | | Ę |
| Data Elements | Regular | Left Operand (required) | | | | |
| Extensions | Extension | 8 | 2 | | | |
| PUBLISHING | Core 🗸 | Operator | | | | |
| ➡ Publishing Flow | Condition Type | Equals | Case insensitive | | | |
| Environments | Value Comparison | Right Operand | | | | |
| A Hosts | Name | 8 | J | | | |
| Secrets | Core - Value Comparison | | | | | |
| MONITORING | | | | | | |
| Audit Events | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | |
| < | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | |

dobe Şunmît Adobe Sunmît Adobe Sunmît

Step 16: Select Cart Total from the Data Element Selector

| Adobe Experie | nce Platform Data Collection | | | Summit L612 (VA7) Prod | | 0 📌 👩 |
|-------------------|------------------------------|-------------------------------------|--------|------------------------|--------|--------------|
| PROPERTY | Event Forwarding Proper | rties > 🔚 L612-222 | All ~ | Q | • | v1 🗸 🔨 Build |
| Property Overview | | | | | | |
| AUTHORING | Latest Send Request t | o Webhook > Condition Configuration | | _ | Cancel | Keep Changes |
| K Rules | Logic Type 0 | | | | | |
| B Data Elements | Regular | Select Data Element | | | | |
| 🐇 Extensions | Extension | Q | | | | |
| PUBLISHING | Core | cartTotal | ~ | 1 1 | | |
| Publishing Flow | Condition Type | | | sensitive | | |
| Environments | Value Comparison | | | | | |
| A Hosts | Name | | | | | |
| Gecrets | Core - Value Comparison | | | | | |
| MONITORING | | | | | | |
| 🗮 Audit Events | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | |
| | | | Cancel | 12 | | |
| | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | |

Step 17: Finish configuring your condition

- 1. Select Is Greater Than from the Operator drop-down
- 2. Enter **0** (zero) in the Right Operand field
- 3. Click Save/Keep Changes

| Adobe Experi | ience Platform Data Collection | | Summit L612 (VA7) Proc | | o 🌵 💿 |
|-------------------|--|-------------------------|------------------------|--------|----------------|
| PROPERTY | Event Forwarding Properties > 🗮 L612-222 | | All 🗸 🔍 | | • v1 ~ 🔨 Build |
| AUTHORING | Latest Send Request to Webhook > Condition Configuration | n | | Cancel | Keep Changes |
| 🛠 Rules | Logic Type | Return true if | | | 3 🛛 |
| Data Elements | Regular | Left Operand (required) | | | <u> </u> |
| Extensions | Extension | {{cartTotal}} | 8 | | |
| PUBLISHING | Core | Operator | | | |
| ➔ Publishing Flow | Condition Type | Is Greater Than | Case insensitive | | |
| Environments | Value Comparison | Right Operand | | | |
| A Hosts | Name | 2 0 | | | |
| Secrets | Core - Value Comparison | | | | |
| MONITORING | | | | | |
| Audit Events | | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| | | | | | |

lobe Şummiji /4 dobe Summiti /4 dobe Summiti

Step 18: Click the plus button to add a new Action

| Adobe Experien | ce Platform Data Collection | Summit L612 (VA7) | rod | ii 0 | P | (|
|-------------------|--|-------------------------------|--------|-----------|--------|----------|
| PROPERTY | Event Forwarding Properties > III L612-222 | All ¥ Q | | • vi • | 1 | Build |
| AUTHORING | Create Rule | Latest (no revisions yet) 🗸 🗸 | Cancel | Save to L | ibrary | v |
| 🛠 Rules | Name | | | | | Ę |
| B Data Elements | Send Request to Webhook | | | | | |
| Extensions | | | | | | |
| PUBLISHING | IF - Determines when you want the rule to fire | | | | | |
| ➔ Publishing Flow | | | | | | |
| Environments | CONDITIONS 0 | | | | | |
| A Hosts | E Core - Value Comparison | | | | | |
| Secrets | | | | | | |
| MONITORING | THEN - Determines what you want the rule to do | | | | | |
| Audit Events | | | | | | |
| | ACTIONS © | | | | | |
| | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | |

Step 19: Configure the Send Request to Webhook rule.

- 1. Select Adobe Cloud Connector from the Extension drop-down.
- 2. Select Make Fetch Call from the Action Type drop-down.
- 3. Paste the Webhook URL.
- 4. Type **cartTotal** kin the Name field.
- 5. Click the storage icon next to the empty value field.

| Adobe Experience | e Platform Data Collection | | Summit L612 (VA7) | Prod III 🤂 📌 🧕 |
|--|---|----------------------------|---|------------------------------------|
| PROPERTY | Event Forwarding Properties > 🗮 L612-223 Event Forwarding | | AL V Q | Select a working library 👻 🔨 Build |
| AUTHORING | Latest Send Request to Webhook > Action Configuration | | | Cancel Keep Changes |
| 🛠 Rules | Extension | Request | | 阜 |
| Data Elements | Adobe Cloud Connector | Method (required) URL (rec | equired) | |
| | Action Type Make Fetch Call | GET | s://webhook.site/e80ab782-d983-40d8-b77a-ee3f19 equest URL (eg. http://example.com/path?q=true). | Jc4e10b?cartTotal= |
| ➡ Publishing Flow | Name | Query Parameters Headers | | |
| Environments | Adobe Cloud Connector - Make Fetch Call | NAME | VALUE | |
| Hosts Secrets | | 4 cartTotal | 3 | = 5 |
| MONITORING | | + Add Another | | |
| Audit Events | | | | |
| | | Advanced | | |
| | | Save the request response | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |

lope Summit Adobe Summit Adobe Summit

Adobe Experience Platform Data Collection Summit L612 (VA7) Prod 🔢 😧 🤌 All v Q Event Forwarding Properties > 🧮 L612-223 Event Forwarding Select a working library 👻 🔨 Bu Property Overview Latest Send Request to Webhook > Action Configuration Cancel K Rules 曱 Select Data Element B Data Elements Adobe Cloud Connector 🐇 Extensions Action Type -40d8-b77a-ee3f19c4e10b?cartTotal= PUBLISHING Make Fetch Call cartTotal th?q=true). → Publishing Flow Environments Adobe Cloud Conne A Hosts 2 Secrets E Audit Events Cancel Select

Step 20: Select cartTotal from the Select Data Element box. Click Select.

Step 21: Click Add Another.

| ROPERTY | Event Forwarding Properties > 🔚 L612-223 | Event Forwarding | | Al | 1 × Q | | Select a working lib | rany 🗸 K |
|-------------------------------------|--|------------------|-----------------------|---------------------------------|-------------------|------------------------------|--------------------------|------------|
| Property Overview MUTHORING | Latest Send Request to Webhook > Action | Configuration | | | | | Cancel | Keep Chang |
| Rules | Extension | | Dequest | | | | | |
| Data Elements | Adobe Cloud Connector | ~ | Method (required) | LIPI (required | | | | |
| Extensions | Action Type | | GET | https://wei | , bhook.site/e | 80ab782-d983-40d8-b7 | 7a-ee3f19c4e10b?cartTota | l={{ca |
| UBLISHING | Make Fetch Call | ~ | | Enter request | URL (eg. http | c://example.com/path?q=true) | | |
| Publishing Flow | Name | | Query Parameters He | aders | | | | |
| Environments | Adobe Cloud Connector - Make Fetch Call | | NAME | | | VALUE | | |
| Hosts | | | | | | TALVE | | |
| Secrets | | | cartTotal | | 8 | {{cartTotal}} | 8 | 1 |
| IONITORING | | | | | 8 | | 8 | Ŵ |
| Audit Events | | | + Add Another |] | | | | |
| | | | Advanced | | | | | |
| | | | Save the request resp | onse | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | |
| < | | | | | | | | |

dobe Şunnnji Adobe Sunnnii Adobe Sunnnii

| ERTY | Event Forwarding Properties > 🔚 MitchL612 | | | All V C | L | Select a working lib | rary 🖌 🔨 |
|-----------------|--|---------|---------------------------|--------------------------|---------------------------------|----------------------|----------|
| orang | Latest Send Request to Webhook > Action Config | uration | | | | Cancel | Keep Cha |
| Rules | Extension | | Request | | | | |
| Data Elements | Adobe Cloud Connector | ~ | Method (required) | URL (required) | | | |
| Extensions | Action Type | | GET ~ | https://webhook.site | e/416fa020-4d41-45a5-a91d-b8 | 04bc2972e5?cartTot | al={{ca |
| SHING | Make Fetch Call | ~ | | Enter request URL (eg. h | ttp://example.com/path?q=true). | | |
| Publishing Flow | Name | | Query Parameters Headers | 5 | | | |
| Invironments | Adobe Cloud Connector - Make Fetch Call | | NAME | | VALUE | | |
| Hosts | | | cartTotal | 8 | ((cartTotall) | 8 | m |
| Secrets | | | curretur | | ((currictul)) | | |
| TORING | | | seatNumber | 9 | 222 | 8 | Ē |
| Audit Events | | | + Add Another | | | | |
| | | | Advanced | | | | |
| | | | Save the request response | B | | | |
| | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | |

Step 23: Click Keep Changes/Save

dobe Şunnii Adobe Sunnii Adobe Sunnii

| ERTY | Event Forwarding Properties > 🗮 L612-222 Event Forwarding | All 🗸 | Q | Select | a working lil | rary 👻 🔨 Build |
|------------------------|---|-------|---|-------------------------------|---------------|----------------|
| Property Overview | Create Rule | | | Latest (no revisions yet) 🗸 🗸 | Cancel | Save 🗸 |
| Rules | Name | | | | | |
| Data Elements | Send Request to Webhook | | | | | |
| Extensions | IF - Determines when you want the rule to fire | | | | | |
| Publishing Flow | | | | | | |
| Environments Hosts | Add | | | | | |
| Secrets | THEN - Determines what you want the rule to do | | | | | |
| TORING Audit Events | Actions 0 | | | | | |
| | Adobe Cloud Connector - Make Fetch Call | | | | | |
| | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | |

Step 25: Click **Publishing Flow** in the left-hand menu. Then click **Add Library.** The Event Forwarding library is separate from the Tags library we've been using until now.

| Adobe Experie | ence Platform Data Collection | | | Summit L612 (VA7) Prod 💠 🚱 📌 🞇 |
|-------------------|-------------------------------|-----------|----------|------------------------------------|
| PROPERTY | Event Forwarding Properties > | MitchL612 | All V Q | Select a working library 👻 🔨 Build |
| Property Overview | | | | |
| AUTHORING | Q Search | | | Add Library |
| K Rules | | | | |
| B Data Elements | Development | Submitted | Approved | Published |
| Extensions | | | | |
| PUBLISHING | | | | |
| ➔ Publishing Flow |] 1 | | | |
| Environments | | | | |
| A Hosts | | | | |
| Secrets | | | | |
| MONITORING | | | | |
| Audit Events | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| < | Terms of Use Privacy | | | © 2024 Adobe. All Rights Reserve |

dobe Şunmit/Adobe Summit /Adobe Summit

Step 26: Create an Event Forwarding Library

- 1. Enter a **name** of **v1** for your library.
- 2. Select **Development** from the Environment drop-down.
- 3. Click Add All Changed Resources
- 4. Click Save and Build to Development

| PERTY | Event Forwarding Properties > 🗮 MitchL612 | | All V Q | | Select a working libre | ary 🗸 🔨 |
|--------------------------------------|--|--------------------|-------------|-----------------------|-----------------------------|------------|
| Property Overview | Create Library | | | Cancel | Save & Build to D | evelopment |
| Rules Data Elements Extensions | Name Environment VI Development (development) ~ | | | 4 | | |
| ISHING | 1 2 | RESOURCES UPSTREAM | | | | |
| Publishing Flow | | * | | | | |
| Environments | | RESOURCE CHANGES 0 | | | | |
| Hosts | CHANGE | REVISION | MODIFIED BY | LAST MODIFIED | STATUS | |
| Secrets | > Rule: Send Request to Webhook | Latest 🕦 | 225 L612 | Mar 5, 2024, 8:02 AM | Enabled | × |
| Audit Events | > Data Element: cartTotal | Latest 🚯 | Mitch Rice | Mar 4, 2024, 10:01 PM | Enabled | × |
| | Extension: Adobe Cloud Connector | Latest 🚯 | Mitch Rice | Mar 4, 2024, 9:48 PM | Enabled | × |
| | > Extension: Core | Latest 🕦 | Mitch Rice | Mar 4, 2024, 9:40 PM | Enabled | × |
| | Add a Resource Add All Changed Resources | | | | Remove All Res | ources |

Bonus Exercise 1.2: Configure Event Forwarding in your Datastream

Step 1: Go back to your **Datastreams** tab. If you're not still on your main Datastream configuration page, search your seat number and then select your Datastream.

| Adobe Experience | ce Platform Data Collection | | | - | | Summit L612 (VA7) Prod | 0 | P | |
|---|-----------------------------|--|---|----------------------------|----------------------|------------------------|-------|----------|-----|
| Home DATA COLLECTION Tags | Datastreams Q. 222 × | | | | | | New | Datastro | eam |
| App Surfaces | Friendly Name | Datastream ID | | Last Modified By | Last Modified On | | | | |
| 😂 Datastreams | L612-222 Datastream | f499c6dc-47df-4aea-aba2- ef618553d78e | e | L612+225@adobeeventiab.com | Mar 5, 2024, 9:49 AM | | | | |
| Event Forwarding | | 610103330106 | | | | | | | |
| Monitoring | (Next > | | | | | | | | |
| S Assurance | | | | | | | | | |
| V DATA MANAGEMENT | | | | | | | | | |
| Places | | | | | | | | | |
| C Schemas | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | |

jobe Sunniji/Adobe Sunnii Adobe Sunnii

| ome | Datastreams > Mitch Test | | |
|--|--------------------------|---------|--|
| a collection ngs pp Surfaces atastreams | Mitch Test | | Mitch Test ✓ Edit |
| vent Forwarding | | | Add Service Copy Datastream |
| ssurance | Service Name | Status | Datastream ID |
| MANAGEMENT | Adobe Analytics | Enabled | 691c6278-dee5-49fc-9867- 54e900898ad0 |
| aces | Adobe Target | Enabled | Event Schema L612 Schema |
| | | | Created By L612+225@adobeeventlab.com Last Modified By L612+225@adobeeventlab.com Last Modified On Feb 27, 2024, 10:31 AM |

| Adobe Experience | e Platform Data Collection | | Summit L612 (VA7) Prod | III 🛛 🏚 |
|------------------|---|---------------------------|------------------------|-------------------------------|
| Home | Datastreams > L612-222 Datastream > Add S | ervice | | Cancel Save |
| DATA COLLECTION | | | | |
| Tags | | Service (required) | | |
| App Surfaces | | Select an option | · | |
| Datastreams | | Adobe Analytics | | |
| Event Forwarding | | Adobe Audience Manager | | |
| Monitoring | | Adobe Target | - | |
| Assurance | | Event Forwarding | | |
| , Asservice | | Adobe Experience Platform | | |
| DATA MANAGEMENT | | | | |
| Places | | | | |
| Schemas | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | Privacy Poucy Terris of Ose | | | -5 2024 Addde. All rights res |

lobe Şummit/Adobe Summit/Adobe Summit

Step 4: Configure Event Forwarding in your Datastream

- **1.** Ensure the Enabled toggle is turned on.
- 2. Select the Event forwarding property you just created in the
- **3.** Select **Development** from the Environment drop-down.
- 4. Click Save

| Adobe Experience | e Platform Data Collection | | Summit L612 (VA7) Prod | III 🛛 🧬 🧶 |
|-------------------------------|---|---|------------------------|-------------|
| A Home | Datastreams > L612-222 Datastream > Add Service | | | Cancel Save |
| Tags | | Service (required) Event Forwarding | | 4 |
| 😂 Datastreams | 1 | C Enabled | | |
| Event Forwarding Monitoring | 2 | Property (required) L612-222 Event Forwarding | | |
| Assurance DATA MANAGEMENT | 3 | Environment (required) Development | | |
| Places Schemas | | Manually enter IDs | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |

Step 5: Wait 20-30 seconds for the Datastreams update to propagate to the Edge.

Step 6: Visit the <u>demo website's home page</u> to trigger a Web SDK page load event.

Step 7: Go back to the Webhook website to see your events being forwarded. Refresh the demo page a few times to see how quickly messages are forwarded to the Webhook.

dobe Summit/Adobe Summit /Adobe Summit